From DEPARTMENT OF MOLECULAR MEDICINE AND SURGERY Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

MOLECULAR STUDIES OF HYPOTHALAMIC FOOD INTAKE REGULATING SYSTEMS AND CENTRAL MYELINATION IN TWO ANORECTIC MOUSE MODELS

Ulrika Bergström



Stockholm 2016

Cover illustration by Miao Sun. All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher. Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by Eprint AB 2016 © Ulrika Bergström, 2016 ISBN 978-91-7676-318-6

Molecular studies of hypothalamic food intake regulating systems and central myelination in two anorectic mouse models

THESIS FOR DOCTORAL DEGREE (Ph.D.)

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

For the degree of PhD at Karolinska Institutet

The thesis will be defended in public on Friday the 10th of June at 9 am in lecture hall *Farmakologi*, Nanna Svartz väg 2, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

By

Ulrika Bergström

Principal Supervisor: Ida Nilsson Karolinska Institutet Department of Molecular Medicine and Surgery and Center for Molecular Medicine

Co-supervisor(s): Martin Schalling Karolinska Institutet Department of Molecular Medicine and Surgery and Center for Molecular Medicine

Barbara Ranscht Sanford-Burnham-Prebys Medical Discovery Institute Program of Aging, and Regeneration

Ted Ebendal Uppsala University Department of Neuroscience *Opponent:* Professor Robert Fredriksson Uppsala University Department of Pharmaceutical Biosciences

Examination Board: Associate Professor David Engblom Linköping University Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine

Professor Jerker Hetta Karolinska Institutet Department of Clinical Neuroscience

Professor Georgy Bakalkin Uppsala University Department of Pharmaceutical Biosciences

То

Ludvig

&

Mom

for being indestructible

In Loving Memory of Antonina Rose-Marie Marit Ann-Marie

"Only you can control your future."

Dr. Seuss

ABSTRACT

The aim of this thesis is to increase the understanding of the hypothalamic mechanisms that are vital for food intake regulation, in particular as it relates to anorexia, and the molecular mechanisms underlying myelination and nodal/paranodal domain organization. The majority of the thesis concerns the anorectic phenotype of two mouse models for which we have found both great similarities and differences pointing to different mechanisms generating similar symptoms and neuropeptidergic alterations. This thesis starts with immunohistological and electron microscopic investigations of the regulatory effect of the GPI-anchored cell adhesion molecule Contactin-1 in myelination in the central nervous system (CNS) and functional compartmentalization of myelinated nerves (Paper I). With the help of the Cntn1-KO mouse and a Cntn1-KO cross expressing green fluorescent protein in myelin, our analysis revealed several novel functions of Contactin-1 in CNS myelination. These include the demonstration of Contactin-1 expression in oligodendrocytes in vivo and its role in regulating neuron-glia interactions required for myelin membrane extension and myelination. Further, we found that Contactin-1 is essential for the domain organization of myelinated nerves by organizing the attachment of the terminal myelin loops to the axon membrane at the paranode. Contactin-1 is thus a key molecule for forming functional fast propagating high conduction velocity myelinated nerves in the CNS. We continue to explore the roles of Contactin-1 in the CNS by investigating the anorectic and hypothalamic phenotype of the *Cntn1*-KO in comparison with the anorectic *anx/anx* mouse (Paper II and IV). In these two studies involving immunohistochemistry and in situ hybridization techniques, we show similarities between the two models in the deviation from the wild type expression levels and location of hypothalamic neuropeptides (NPY, AgRP, α-MSH/POMC and MCH) important for food intake regulation (Paper II). However, further analysis revealed apparent differences with regard to the expression of astroglial and microglial markers in the hypothalamic system, as well as in the hippocampus (Paper IV). A significant upregulation of markers of astroglial and of microglial activation (previously published) was found in the anx/anx hypothalamus, indicating an inflammatory reaction. In contrast, the Cntn1-KO mouse displays no such glial responses in the hypothalamus. We did however detect increased expression of the microglia marker in the hippocampal dentate gyrus of the Cntn1-KO mouse, which we did not see in the anx/anx mouse. Based on previous findings associating the anx/anx mouse with a mitochondrial dysfunction, we explored the possibility of a reduced metabolic rate of hypothalamic neurons (Paper III). Enzymatic assays, ex vivo autoradiography and Western Blot of the anx/anx hypothalamus revealed reduced glucose uptake, reduced cellular metabolic rate both in basal and ischemic conditions and reduced ATP-turnover. The ratio of the metabolic master regulator, AMPK-P/AMPK, was reduced in the anorectic anx/anx hypothalamus. Taken together this is indicative of a hypometabolic state in the hypothalamus of the *anx/anx* mouse resembling what is seen during hibernation. The two anorectic mouse models have many similarities and many differences making them valuable to further understand the food intake regulating systems. By elucidating molecular pathways the data in this thesis may in the future yield improved understanding of disorders such as Anorexia Nervosa and Multiple Sclerosis.

LIST OF SCIENTIFIC PAPERS

- I. Contactin-1 regulates myelination and nodal/paranodal domain organization in the central nervous system.
 Çolakoğlu G*, Bergström-Tyrberg U*, Berglund EO, Ranscht B
 PNAS, 2014, 111(3):E394-403 * Equal contribution to the experiments.
- II. Alterations of arcuate nucleus neuropeptidergic development in contactin-deficient mice: comparison with anorexia and food-deprived mice.
 Fetissov SO, Bergström U, Johansen JE, Hökfelt T, Schalling M, Ranscht B *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 2005, 22(12):3217-28
- III. Reduced metabolism in the hypothalamus of the anorectic *anx/anx* mouse. Bergström U*, Lindfors C*, Svedberg M, Johansen JE, Häggkvist J, Schalling M, Wibom R, Katz A, Nilsson IAK. * Equal contribution *Manuscript*.
- IV. Glia cells in the hypothalamus and the hippocampus of two anorectic animal models: the Contactin-1 null mutant and the *anx/anx* mouse.
 Bergström U, Jonsson Axelsson L, Schalling M, Hökfelt T, Ranscht B, Nilsson IAK *Manuscript*.

ADDITIONAL PAPERS

- I. Evidence for hypothalamic dysregulation in mouse models of anorexia as well as in humans.
 Johansen JE, Fetissov SO, Bergström U, Nilsson I, Faÿ C, Ranscht B, Hökfelt T, Schalling M.
 Physiol Behav. 2007, 10;92(1-2):278-82
- II. Genetic Control of β-Cell Mass Homeostasis. Soundarapandian MM, Nieves ML, Pasquier R, Bergström U, Atkinson MA and Tyrberg B The Open Endocrinology Journal, 2010, 4, 11-24

•

CONTENTS

1	BACKGROUND1			13		
	1.1	Anore	xia Nervosa	13		
	1.2	Animal models of Anorexia Nervosa		14		
		1.2.1	The <i>anx/anx</i> mouse	16		
		1.2.2	The Cntn1-KO mouse	17		
		1.2.3	Contactin	17		
		1.2.4	Other animal models of anorexia	18		
	1.3	Hypothalamic regulation of food intake		19		
		1.3.1	Anatomy and neurochemistry of the hypothalamus	19		
		1.3.2	Postnatal development of the AgRP/NPY system	20		
		1.3.3	Food intake regulatory hormones from the periphery	21		
	1.4	Glia ce	ells	22		
		1.4.1	Astrocytes	22		
		1.4.2	Oligodendrocytes	23		
		1.4.3	Microglia	24		
2	Thesi	is object	tives	25		
3	MAT	ERIAL	S & METHODS	26		
	3.1	Anima	lls (paper I-IV)	26		
	3.2	Immu	nohistochemistry (paper I, II AND IV)	27		
		3.2.1	Fixation of tissue	27		
	3.3	Immunohistochemical labeling				
	3.4	In situ hybridization (paper II)				
	3.5	Electron microscopy				
	3.6	Western blot (paper II & III)				
	3.7	EX vivo autoradiography (paper III)				
	3.8	Enzyn	natic activity assays (paper III)	31		
	3.9	HPLC		32		
4	RESU	RESULTS & DISCUSSION				
	4.1	4.1 Contactin regulates myelination and nodal/paranodal organization i				
		centra	l nervous system (paper I)	33		
		4.1.1	Contactin-1 in axon-glia interactions initiating myelination	33		
		4.1.2	Contactin-1 and paranodal assembly in CNS	34		
		4.1.3	The role of Contactin-1 in formation and maturation of the Node	•		
			of Ranvier	34		
		4.1.4	Summary of Paper I	35		
	4.2	Comparative studies of hypothalamic food intake regulatory systems in				
		anima	l models of anorexia (paper II &IV)	35		
		4.2.1	Changed hypothalamic NPY and AgRP expression	36		
		4.2.2	Changed hypothalamic α-MSH/ POMC expression	36		
		4.2.3	MCH expression in the LHA	37		
		4.2.4	Contactin-1 expression in the hypothalamus	37		

		4.2.5	GFAP immunohistochemistry in the hypothalamus and	
			hippocampus	37
		4.2.6	Iba1 immunohistochemistry in the hypothalamus and	
			hippocampus	38
		4.2.7	Summary of Paper II & IV	38
4.3 Reduced hypothalamic metabolism in the <i>anx/anx</i> mouse (paper)		ed hypothalamic metabolism in the anx/anx mouse (paper III)	39	
		4.3.1	Enzymatic activity of the respiratory chain subunits in the <i>anx/anx</i>	
			hypothalamus	39
		4.3.2	Glucose transporters and AMPK activation in the anx/anx	
			hypothalamus	40
		4.3.3	A hypometabolic state in the <i>anx/anx</i> hypothalamus	40
		4.3.4	Reduced glucose uptake in the <i>anx/anx</i> hypothalamus	41
		4.3.5	Summary of Paper III	41
5	CON	CLUSI	ON AND HYPOTHESIS	42
6	FUTURE PERSPECTIVES			46
7	ACK	NOWL	EDGEMENT	47
8	REFI	ERENC	ES	49

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

3V	Third ventricle
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
AGRP	Agouti gene related protein
AMP	Adenosine monophosphate
AMPK, AMPK-P	5' AMP-activated protein kinase (-P = phosphorylated)
AN	Anorexia Nervosa
anx	The anorexia gene/mutation
APC	Adenomatous polyposis coli
Arc	Arcuate nucleus
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
α-MSH	α - melanocyte- stimulating hormone
BMI	Body mass index
CART	Cocaine- and amphetamine-regulated transcript
Caspr	Contactin associated protein
CI, CII, CIII, CIV	Mitochodrial oxidative phosphorylation system complex 1-4
CNS	Central nervous system
CNTN	Contactin
DAPI	4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole- fluorescent stain binding to A-T rich regions in DNA
DiI	fluorescent lipophilic dye used for neuronal tracing
EM	Electron microscopy
GFAP	Glia fibrillary acidic protein
GLUT1, GLUT4	Glucose transporter 1 and 4
Iba1	Ionized calcium-binding adapter 1
IHC	Immunohistochemistry
ir	Immuno reactivity
ISH	in situ hybridization
Kir6.2	Inward-rectifier potassium ion channel (major compont of K_{ATP})
КО	Knock-out (absent)

Kv1.2	Voltage gated potassium channel 1.2
LHA	Lateral hypothalamic area
MBP	Myelin basic protein
МСН	Melanin concentrating hormone
ME	Median eminence
MOG	Myelin-oligodendrocyte glycoprotein
MPO	Medial preoptic (area)
mRNA	Messanger ribonucleic acid
Nav1.2 and Nav1.6	Voltage gated Sodium channel alpha subunit type 1.2 and type 1.6
NG2	Neuron-glial antigen 2
NPY	Neuropeptide Y
PFA	Paraformaldehyde
PNS	Peripheral nervous system
POMC	Pro-opiomelanocortin
PVN	Paraventricular nucleus
RPTPβ	Receptor-type protein tyrosine phosphatase beta
SUR1	Sulfonylurea receptor 1 (regulatory unit on K_{ATP})
WT	Wild type (normal control)

1 BACKGROUND

Whether concerning the development/plasticity of the hypothalamic systems involved in regulation of food intake, or myelination and nodal/paranodal assembly of the optic nerve both require a delicate interplay and temporal timing of specific molecular events and interactions. These mechanisms are in the present thesis explored in two animal models displaying the core features of Anorexia Nervosa (AN); emaciation and starvation due to low food intake.

1.1 ANOREXIA NERVOSA

AN is an eating disorder diagnosed, as other psychiatric conditions, according to among others the diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders 5th edition, DSM-5, for which the diagnosis criteria includes; restriction of energy intake, fear of weight gain despite being underweight and disturbed perception of body image [1-3] and with a body mass index below 19. The prevalence of AN is highest in females aged 15-19 years which corresponds to about 40% of all AN patients. Overall AN affects around 1,2% of females and 0.3% of males, sometime in life [4]. The incidence rate in females is 109,2 per 100 000 per year and the incidence in males is about 1 per 100 000 persons -years, found by studies in UK and the Netherlands [5-7]. AN has the highest mortality rate among all mental disorders, i.e. approximately 10% of those affected die as a consequence of the disorder due to e.g. heart. kidney failure or suicide [8-10]. Another frequently occurring symptom of AN is amenorrhea, meaning a loss of menstrual cycle, in women, which is a result of a decrease of reproductive hormones. This usually returns with increased weight but not always and then the result may be linked to hypothalamic dysfunction [11-13]. Complications of the cardiovascular system as a result of decreased contractility and electrolyte imbalances are also common. Besides somatic disturbances comorbidity with other psychiatric diagnoses, like depression, anxiety and obsessive- compulsive disorders are common [14-17].

To date the etiology of AN is to a large extent unknown, there are however strong indications that the disorder is multifactorial with an interplay between environmental/societal factors and a genetic predisposition [18] [19]. The genetic attribution is high, i.e. around 50-70% of the background has been traced to additive genetic factors [20-23]. In patients with AN or Bulimia Nervosa there have been correlations to disturbances in the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, characterized by hypersecretion of corticotropin-releasing hormone, CRH which may lead to cortisol resistance [1, 24-26]. Studies of obesity have gained understanding in the mechanisms regulating appetite and stimulation of satiety (see section below on hypothalamic regulation of food intake) [27].

1.2 ANIMAL MODELS OF ANOREXIA NERVOSA

While several animal models of obesity are well characterized and used in research such as the leptin deficient Lep^{Ob/Ob} (commonly called Ob/Ob), the leptin receptor deficient Lep^{Db/Db} (commonly called Db/Db) or high-fat diet induced obese mice, much fewer anorectic animal models exist. The complexity of human AN makes preclinical studies of the disorder limited to focus on characteristic traits shared with the human version of the disease, such as emaciation and starvation [28, 29]. However, these models are still able to generate important new information of specific aspects of the disorder such as knowledge about the hypothalamic food intake regulating systems in an anorectic condition. Two anorectic mouse models are used in the present work; the *anx/anx* and the *Contactin-1* null mutant (*Cntn1*-KO) mouse.

One diagnosis criteria for AN is as stated above a significant weight loss below 85% of normal weight for age and height or a body mass index below 18 [30]. A significantly reduced body weight is observed from approximately postnatal day (P) 10 for both the *anx/anx* and the *Cntn1* mouse, see figure 1.



Figure 1. **A**. Body weight curves for *Cntn1*-KO (black diamonds) vs, WT (grey squares) (modified from Berglund et al. [31]) and **B**. *anx/anx* (black diamonds) vs WT (grey squares) (modified from Maltais et al. [32]).

The reduction in body weight results in a severly emaciated appaerance of the mice by P16 and P21, for the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* mouse, respectively, when compared to their wild type (WT) siblings (Figure 2).



Figure 2. A. Cntn1 (bottom) and WT sibling age P16, B anx/anx (top) and WT sibling age P21.

The second common nominator between the *Cntn1*-KO, the *anx/anx* mouse and patients with AN is the reduced and insufficient food intake. This despite that they in all cases, animals as well as humans, have full access to food. Maltais et al. showed that the stomach content of the *anx/anx* mouse was significantly reduced already from P5 [32]. The *Cntn1*-KO mouse has a reduced stomach content compared to the WT littermates both for milk and even less with solid food (Bergström U and Ranscht B, unpublished data). This mouse is consequently helped with assisted feeding twice daily.

A third parameter shared between AN and the two animal models is the levels of the adiposity derived hormone leptin (see below). The levels of leptin is reduced in blood from AN patients [33, 34] and is also reduced in the two anorectic animal models in this thesis; the *Cntn1* and the *anx/anx* mouse (Figure 3) [32, 35].



Figure 3. **A**. Serum leptin levels in *Cntn1* vs WT mice (unpublished data, Bergström U and Ranscht B) and **B**. *anx/anx* vs WT mice (modified from Johansen J.E. et al [35]).

1.2.1 The *anx/anx* mouse

The *anx/anx* mouse arose spontaneously at the Jackson laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME) back in 1976 [32]. The *anx* mutation is an autosomal recessive mutation that arose in the F2 generation of a cross between an inbred strain derived from crossing M.m.poschiavinus and an inbred Swiss strain with DW/J. The mouse was brought to Karolinska Institutet by Prof. M Schalling, in the mid 90'ies and has been bread independent of the Jackson line since then. The mutation is maintained on the B6C3H-a/a F₁.background and was mapped to a 0.2 cM interval on mouse Chromosome 2 [32, 36]. As explained above the *anx/anx* mouse eat significantly less than their WT siblings already from P5. Subsequently the mouse becomes emaciated and dies in a rather lethargic state around postnatal day 21. The *anx/anx* mouse is bread from heterozygote parents as the *anx* mutation is too detrimental and lethal before breeding can begin.

Several papers have shown aberrances in neuropetidergic and -transmitter systems in the hypothalamus that are central for regulation of food intake [37-50]. Nilsson et al showed up regulation of a marker for microglia selectively in hypothalamic areas involved in food intake regulation [45]. Microarray studies of the *anx/anx* hypothalamus by Mercader et al and Lachuer et al. revealed a cachectic and inflammatory profile, respectively [51, 52]. Up regulation of several microRNAs in the hypothalamus was shown as well as increased expression of the Ntrk3 gene, coding for a receptor for Neurotrophic Tyrosine Kinase, Receptor, Type 3 [53]. In addition to the hypothalamus, increased proliferation and apoptosis was documented in the dentate gyrus part of the hippocampus of these mice [54]. Lastly, it has been shown that a gene in the interval were the *anx*-mutation is located called NADH:ubiquinone oxidoreductase complex assembly factor 1, (*Ndufaf1*) is down regulated in the *anx/anx* mouse [36]. This gene is an assembly factor for the first complex (C) in the oxidative phosphorylation system in the mitochondria [55] (Figure 4). A down regulation of this gene thus results in a reduced capacity of CI and increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) [36].



Figure 4. The mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation system; Complex I to V with the enzymes abbreviated analyzed in Paper III. NADH: ubiquinone oxidoreductases (NQR): succinate dehydrogenase (SDH), succinate: cytochrome c reductase (SCR), cytochrome C oxidase (COX), ATPS: ATP synthase. Adapted from general textbooks.

1.2.2 The Cntn1-KO mouse

The *Cntn1*-KO mouse was created in the Ranscht laboratory by Dr. Eric O. Berglund through insertion of a neomycin resistant cassette into exon 3 of the *Contactin-1* gene thereby disrupting the normal functions of the protein [31]. The gene construct was then transferred to embryonic stem (ES) cells by homologous recombination. The ES clones were subsequently transferred into blastocysts creating chimeras. The mouse is maintained on either a mixed 129SVJ 3x C57Bl/6 3 x Black Swiss or a pure C57Bl/6 background and no developmental, molecular or phenotypic differences are observed between the lines. The *Cntn1*-KO mouse is born identical to the WT littermates, however by P8 a reduced body weight and tremors start to become apparent. They are fed twice a day from P10 and given subcutaneous saline injections and in addition they had free access to milk and chow. The characteristic phenotypes develop gradually with ataxia and anorexia as the major traits, but also a failure to rectify to upright when turned on to the back. The *Cntn1*-KO mouse dies in a very emaciated state between P16-19, despite given nutritional supplementation twice. The *Cntn1*-KO mouse is born from heterozygote parents, as homozygote breeding is impossible due to the detrimental phenotypes and lack of survival.

In the cerebellum is Contactin-1 localized to the synaptic contacts between Golgi and granule cells and in the *Cntn1*-KO mouse this results in a decrease of both pre- and postsynaptic GABAergic proteins in these cells [56] as well as deformed cerebellar glomeruli (unpublished Bergström, U.). The *Cntn1*-KO mouse also has a reduction in neurite outgrowth from isolated dorsal root ganglion and cerebellar granule neurons, implicating specifically Contactin-1 to be involved in neurite outgrowth [57, 58]. Loss of Contactin-1 in myelinated nerves disrupts the paranodal attachment sites between myelin and the axon and slows down the propagation of compound action potentials along the nerve [59]. Finally, the *Cntn1*-KO has been utilized to analyze the nodal and paranodal complexes of centrally myelinated nerves [60-63].

1.2.3 Contactin

The Contactins are a family of immunoglobulin cell adhesion molecules expressed exclusively in the nervous system The other Contactin family members are Contactin-2 (TAG-1), Contactin-3 (BIG-1), Contactin-4 (BIG-2), Contactin-5 (NB-2) and Contactin-6 (NB-3)[64, 65]. Contactin-1 was first to be named Contactin and occurs in early publications as only Contactin or F11 (chicken) [66] or F3 (mouse) [67] or Gp135 (human) [68]. At the amino acid level, human Contactin-1 is 78% identical to chicken Contactin-1/F11 and 94% to mouse Contactin-1/F3 [69]. Both Contactin-1 and Contactin-2 have been linked to important developmental events involving axon guidance, myelination, neuronal cell adhesion, migration and neurite out growth [70, 71]. The Contactins are characterized as cell surface glycoproteins with six immunoglobulin-like domains and four fibronectin-like regions and

are linked to the cell membrane through a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)-anchor [72],[73]. In myelinated nerves in the central nervous system (CNS) and the peripheral nervous system (PNS), Contactin-1 is found in at the paranodes located on each side of the node of Ranvier. The axonal Contactin-1 interacting in cis with Contactin associated protein -1 (Caspr-1) on the axonal side and in trans with neurofascin -155 on the glia side [59]. In the CNS, Contactin-1 is in addition localized at the nodes of Ranvier and on the oligodendrocytes where it regulates not only paranodal domain organization but also myelination and nodal structure and function [74]. Contactin-1 regulates the cerebellar granule cell migration, and guidance of granule cell axons and dendritic projections from granule and Golgi cells [31]. The interaction between Contactin-1 and Caspr is essential for the latter's release from the endoplasmic reticulum and transport to the plasma membrane [75]. Caspr is a transmembrane protein that contains a cytoplasmic region that can interact with other molecules and anchor the complex to the cytoskeleton. Contactin-1 is localized to synapses and essential for targeting Caspr to synapses in the hippocampus and affect the proper distribution of receptortype protein tyrosine phosphatase beta (RPTPß) expressed by neurons and glia cells [76]. However, Contactin-1 role in synaptic plasticity is independent of its association with Caspr [77]. Finally, Contactin-1 has most recently also been associated in tumor invasion and metastasis [78] and was found to interact with Caspr2 [79] which may be linked to autism [80, 81]. Interestingly, genetic studies have found associations between genes related to contactins and AN [82, 83].

1.2.4 Other animal models of anorexia

In addition to the Cntn1-KO and the anx/anx mouse models for AN there are a few other rodent models displaying various phenotypes resembling traits in the human condition AN, most commonly the low food intake and the emaciation. The activity-based anorexia (ABA) mouse/rat model possess the key characteristics of AN, mainly hyperactivity and reduced food intake. The anorexia of the ABA rodents is induced by food restriction and introduction of an exercise wheel into the cage. When reinstating unrestricted access to food, when the wheel still is present, they continue to prefer running instead of eating. This leads continued weight loss until death. If the wheel is removed when food is again unrestricted the weight is normalized [84, 85]. Another mouse model that also becomes hypophagic and hyperactive is the dopamine deficient (DD) mice. These mice lack the dopamine-synthesizing enzyme, tyrosine hydroxylase, in dopaminergic neurons. Around postnatal day 34 this mouse dies as a result of starvation [86]. Both mice and rats centrally injected with brain derived neurotrophic factor, BDNF, have been found to induce feeding suppression [87] and weight loss [88]. Interestingly, variants of the BDNF gene have been associated with AN [89]. Adult ablation of AgRP neurons also results in anorexia [90] while neonatal ablation of the same neuronal population has no body weight phenotype [91]. Anorexia is furthermore observed in mice after ablation of Glut4 neurons in the hypothalamus [92] and with hypothalamic inhibition of AMPK food intake is reduced [93, 94].

1.3 HYPOTHALAMIC REGULATION OF FOOD INTAKE

Energy homeostasis refers to the processes that govern the balance between the ingested energy from food, the input, and the cellular energy expenditure, the output, by the process of basal metabolism and physical activity (increased metabolism) [95, 96]. A positive energy balance indicates a higher energy intake than what is consumed by energy expenditure, and will over time result in weight gain when the energy is stored mainly as fat. Negative energy balance is a result of lower energy intake than what is consumed e.g. during fasting or starving. There are several clinical manifestations that affect this delicate balance to maintain a healthy energy balance, such as diabetes, obesity and the reverse malnutrition, anorexia and cachexia [97, 98]. The hypothalamus is the area of the brain that is central in the coordination of the regulation of food intake and thus provides potential therapeutic targets both concerning anorexia and obesity [99-103].

1.3.1 Anatomy and neurochemistry of the hypothalamus

The hypothalamus is part of the diencephalon and is involved in mediating endocrine, autonomic and behavioral functions. The hypothalamus controls hormone release from the pituitary gland, temperature, food intake, reproduction and the circadian rhythm [104]. The center for regulation the food intake is a cluster of cells located in the mediobasal hypothalamus, the Arcuate nucleus (Arc) [105, 106].

The Arc is located adjacent to the third ventricle and the median eminence where the bloodbrain-barrier is more permeable, which makes these neurons susceptible to hormonal variations originating from the periphery. The Arc contains neuroendocrine neurons (ventrolateral Arc) and centrally projecting neurons (ventromedial) [105-108]. This thesis focus on the centrally-projecting neurons projecting to the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) and the lateral hypothalamic area (LHA), but the Arc also establish additional connections with other hypothalamic areas well as extra-hypothalamic areas including the medial preoptic area (MPO) and the dorsomedial hypothalamus (DMH). One of the two main Arc neuronal populations projecting centrally is the neuropeptide Y (NPY) and agouti-related protein (AgRP) expressing mostly GABAergic neurons mediating orexigenic signaling (increase food intake) [109]. The second Arc population is the pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC), and cocaine- and amphetamine-regulated transcript (CART) expressing glutamatergic neurons mediating anorexigenic signaling (decrease food intake). In addition to PVN and LHA projections the Arc AgRP/NPY and POMC/CART neurons interconnect with each other to regulate their neuronal activity and downstream effects and to ensure quick feedback in response to energy demand [42, 110-112]. There is at least one other GABAergic neuronal population in the Arc negative of AgRP or POMC, which is mildly involved in post-weaning feeding and projects directly to PVN [113].

The afferent inputs to the PVN include inputs form NPY/ AgRP positive neurons in the Arc regulating energy intake and inputs from the hippocampus regulating stress responses [114, 115]. Some efferent axons from the PVN project to median eminence at the base of the brain where neurosecretory nerves release hormones as part of the hypophyseal portal system (system of blood vessels in the brain connecting the hypothalamus with the anterior pituitary) resulting in hormone release regulation [115]. Other PVN axons project also to other brain regions as well as to the brainstem and spinal cord affecting the sympathetic system maintaining the cardiovascular homeostasis [116].

1.3.2 Postnatal development of the AgRP/NPY system

The Arc AGRP/NPY system involved in food intake regulation develops postnatal in mouse [110] and rat [117]. In mice, the first Arc projections the DMH are established at postnatal day 6 (P6), while but the projections to the PVN develops significantly later with the first mature connections established around P8 to P10 [110].

Different mouse strains have different developmental timelines and do not 100% correlate to each other molecular expression patterns [118-124] it is thus of importance to reflect on the time factor in developmental studies [125, 126]. In general the brain of newborn mice is more immature at birth and developmentally corresponds to human fetuses at the beginning of the third trimester of pregnancy [127]. However, the projections of human food intake regulatory pathways develop predominantly after birth [128] but the cell clusters representing the different hypothalamic areas are formed during later prenatal development.

The Arc projections are highly modifiable in mice pups and are affected by environmental factors coming from peripheral hormonal changes and genetic factors from within the AgRP/NPY and POMC/CART neurons [129-132]. This is observed in diet- induced obese rats where the Arc projections are permanently damaged [133].

In addition to the direct effect on food intake (see below), leptin is suggested to play an important role during postnatal development by regulating axonal outgrowth of both AgRP/NPY and POMC/CART neurons to target areas in the hypothalamus [110]. The rationale behind this is the leptin level peak during postnatal development that coincides with the Arc axonal outgrowth and the fact that this early the leptin levels doesn't correspond to the levels of adipose tissue. Leptin may during the postnatal development of the food regulatory pathways in the hypothalamus function as a growth factor promoting axonal outgrowth.

1.3.3 Food intake regulatory hormones from the periphery

Energy homeostasis is regulated via peripheral signals from both adipose tissue and the gastrointestinal tract penetrating the more permeable blood-brain-barrier (BBB) next to the median eminence and binding to receptors on the AgRP/NPY and POMC/CART neurons in Arc (Figure 5), and via the vagus nerve projecting to the brain stem.

Leptin is a hormone predominantly released from adipose tissue in response to food intake and the levels in blood correlates with the amount of adipose tissue. The hormone is transcribed from the obese *Ob*-gene and actively influences energy homeostasis. Circulating leptin enters the brain via the BBB and its receptor, the Ob-Rb, which is widely expressed in the hypothalamic regions; Arc, VMH, DMH, LHA and MPO [134-136]. Leptin binds to its' receptor which lead to downstream signaling involving activation/phosphorylation of STAT3 and in the orexigenic NPY/AgRP neurons it inhibits the activity, however, leptin activates anorectic POMC/CART neurons [105, 137]. Under conditions with low amounts of circulating leptin, like fasting, the orexigenic pathway is switched on and under the reverse conditions the anorexic pathway is switched on [138].

Ghrelin is the only known orexigenic hormone and was first discovered to be produced in the gastrointestinal tract but have been found to be produced in almost all tissues including Arc (NPY/AgRP neurons) in the hypothalamus together with its' receptor, growth hormone secretagogue receptor (GHSR) [139, 140]. Ghrelin can be transported bi-directionally across the BBB and has an antagonistic effect to action of leptin on the NPY receptors and correlates reversely to the levels of insulin, resulting in increased activity of the NPY/AgRP neurons.[141] Ghrelin expression will therefore lead to increased food intake [142]

Insulin is secreted from the pancreas and positively correlates with long-term energy balance but is primarily regulating blood glucose levels. Insulin enters the brain via the BBB and the concentration of insulin inside the brain is proportional to the serum levels. In the hypothalamus, insulin acts as an anorectic signal reducing food intake and body weight [143]. Insulin signals via a cell-surface insulin receptor widely expressed in the brain but particularly in hypothalamic Arc nuclei involved in food intake but also in DMH, PVN and PVN [144, 145]. Insulin signaling results in inhibition of the orexigenic NPY/AgRP neurons and activation of POMC/CART neurons [146]. Besides regulating the neuropeptidergic expression in the hypothalamus regulating food intake, both insulin and leptin signaling also includes opening or activation of the ATP dependent potassium channel, K_{ATP}, resulting in hyperpolarization and reduced metabolic activity of the neuron [147, 148].



Figure 4. Schematic illustration of the Arc with POMC/CART and AGRP/NPY neurons and their responses to the peripheral hormones leptin and insulin.

1.4 GLIA CELLS

The glia cells of the central nervous system are divided into two types; the macroglia and the microglia. During the development macroglia cells consists of astrocytes and oligodendrocytes but in adult there is a fourth type of glia cell, the adult oligodendrocyte precursor cells expressing NG2 [149]. Astrocytes and oligodendrocytes together with neurons are generated from neuro-epithelial stem cells located in the ventricular zone surrounding the ventricles [150, 151]. The origin of the microglia is myeloid, the same as monocytes but where the microglia precursor cells reside and differentiate into microglia is not fully understood but suggestions are that they are the meningeal macrophages or circulating blood monocytes [152].

1.4.1 Astrocytes

Astrocytes contributes to the formation of the BBB [153]. They associate with oligodendrocytes and myelin, and interacts directly with neurons by supporting synapse formation and maintenance [154]. Astrocytes are further implicated in neurotransmitter reuptake [155]. In the hypothalamus, the attaching strength of the excitatory synapses in the PVN is regulated by astrocytes [156], and in the hippocampus they are found to affect both excitatory and inhibitory synapses [157]. Depending on their activity the astrocytes attain different conformation changes the spherically bushy variant (activated), the less bushy form (inactive), and the very elongated, non-excitable version (Muller cells in the retina and Bergmann glia in the molecular layer of cerebellum) [158]. When compared between species the complexity and size increases with increased complexity of the brain [159].

1.4.2 Oligodendrocytes

Oligodendrocytes provide insulation and results in compartmentalization of the axons resulting in rapid impulse propagation [160]. Oligodendrocytes also provide a trophic support to the axons in the paranodal and juxta-paranodal regions [161-164]. The compartmentalization divides the myelinated axons into the node of Ranvier where the sodium channels, Nav1.2 and Nav1.6, are clustered. The node of Ranvier is flanked by two paranodes at which the myelin sheaths are attached through septate-like junctions, which create a tight barrier between the nodes of Ranvier and the juxtaparanode underneath the myelin. Paranodes serve as a conduit between the axon and the myelin, and to segregate the sodium channel clusters at the nodes from the potassium channels at the juxtaparanodes to enable saltatory nerve conduction. Neural/glial antigen 2, NG2, is commonly used to identify the oligodendrocyte precursor cells which are immature glial precursor cells that have the ability to differentiate into oligodendrocytes [165]. Adenomatous polyposis coli, APC, can be used to identify fully mature oligodendrocytes [166]. Ankyrin-G can be used as a marker of the node of Ranvier [167].

Myelination is the process under which the axons of nerve cells are being wrapped and insulated by myelinating glial cells, Schwann cells in the periphery and oligodendrocytes in the central nervous system. The role of axon myelination is to enable saltatory propagation of nerve impulses thereby increasing action potential velocity [168].

Myelin is an extension of the oligodendrocyte plasma membrane, which wraps an axonal segment in a spiral fashion and forms a condensed multi-lamellar sheath, which is typically identified in electron microscopy (EM) cross sections as a dense profile [169, 170]. Myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein, MOG, is important for structural integrity of the myelin sheath and expressed late by oligodendrocytes [171]. Myelin basic protein, MBP, and proteolipid protein, PLP are also expressed within the myelin and maintain the correct structure of myelin [172, 173].

Large axons (>1um) are first myelinated with compact myelin and will receive more layers of myelin compared to thinner axons. The ratio between axonal diameter and myelinated fiber diameter, the g-ratio, has frequently been used as a measure for myelination during development [174]. However, even smaller axons (>0.4um) in the optic nerve and cortex are myelinated but with thinner sheaths.

The physical myelination as such does not preserve axonal functions and survival but the myelinating oligodendrocytes provide molecular interactions that ensure axonal support. The axonal thickness may also increase with increased myelination possibly due to signals provided by molecular axon-glia interactions. This axon-glia interactive signaling includes axonal spiking activity because ATP release [175].

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is probably the most well known demyelinating disease where the insulating myelin covering the fast conducting axons in the brain and the spinal cord are damaged resulting in disrupted neuronal communications. Myelin-related dysfunction, however, has also been connected to schizophrenia [176, 177], depression, autism, Alzheimer disease and Huntington chorea [178].

1.4.3 Microglia

The function of the microglia is to monitor the well-being of their environment and to respond to changes by protective mechanisms or assist in immune reactions [179]. Activated microglia release cytokines and function as immuno-and neuromodulatory messengers acting on the astrocytes and neurons in the area [180]. The morphology of activated microglia is following a highly characteristic pattern with the base line of the resting non-pathological microglia with small soma and moderately ramified (dendritic processes), activated microglia with large round soma and hyper ramified/ bushy processes, continuing activation lead to retraction of processes which reduces the ramification but still large round soma, then in parallel there is a separate type of activated microglia with rod shaped large soma with retracted processes [181]. Chronic psychological distress has been found to induce microglia activation in affected brain regions [182, 183]. This is particularly observed in Alzheimer's [184] and Parkinson's disease [185] but also in association with depression [186] and autism [82]. Microglia is also contributing to postnatal remodeling of synapses [187, 188].

2 THESIS OBJECTIVES

The overall goal of this thesis is to increase the knowledge about the hypothalamic systems regulating food intake in anorectic conditions and to explore the role of Contactin-1 in nodal paranodal assembly and the myelination process.

The specific aims of the studies included in the thesis are:

- **Paper I** To study the developmental role of Contactin-1 in nodal and paranodal assembly and in the myelination process, using the optic nerve as a model for myelinated nerves in the central nervous system.
- Paper IITo compare neuropeptidergic expression in the hypothalamus of two anorectic
mouse models, the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* mouse, and food deprived mice.
- Paper III
 To investigate the activity of the hypothalamic area in the anorectic anx/anx mouse.
- **Paper IV** To compare the expression of microglia and astroglia markers in the hypothalamus and hippocampus of two anorectic mouse models, the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* mouse.

3 MATERIALS & METHODS

3.1 ANIMALS (PAPER I-IV)

All experimental procedures involving mice were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Sanford-Burnham Prebys Medical Discovery Institute (La Jolla, CA) and by the local ethical committee, Stockholms norra djurförsöksetiska nämnd, (Stockholm, Sweden). All the animals were housed in animal facilities on 12hr light to dark cycles at a constant 25°C temperature. Food and water was supplied ad libitum and they free to suckle milk from the mother.

Cntn1-KO mice were created in the Ranscht laboratory by Dr. EO Berglund [31]. Contactin exon 3 was disrupted by insertion of a neomycin–resistance cassette the mutated allele was transferred to embryonic stem (ES) cells by homologous recombination. The ES clones were then transferred into blastocysts creating chimeras. The *Cntn1*-KO mouse is born from heterozygote parents, as homozygote breeding is impossible due to the detrimental phenotypes and lack of survival. *Cntn1*-KO mice were genotyped by PCR using forward and reverse primers covering exon3 of the *Cntn1* gene and an additional primer inside the neo cassette. PCR generates two DNA fragments, which were separated by agarose gel electrophoresis for size identification. The mutated fragment appeared as a fragment of 369 nucleotides, while the WT fragment was 166 nucleotides. The backgrounds of the Cntn1-KO mouse used for the experiments were a mixed (129SVJ × C57Bl/6 × Black Swiss) and a purebred line (C57Bl/6). Both lines display an identical phenotype and molecular patterns of marker expression. Phenotypic characterization of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse was based on the reduced body weight compared to WT littermates (fig 2a) and the ataxia.

To aid identification of Contactin-1 in the oligodendrocytes during the development (**Paper I**) we crossed the *Cntn1* heterozygotes with the transgenic mice expressing GFP (green fluorescent protein) under the PLP (myelin proteolipid protein) promotor provided by Dr. W. Macklin [189]. PLP is the major intrinsic membrane protein of CNS myelin and is expressed in oligodendrocytes [173].

The anorexia mouse model the *anx/anx* mouse harbors a spontaneous mutation that arose in the Jackson laboratory in 1976 [32]. The mutation is maintained on the B6C3H-a/a F_1 background. The animals used in the thesis were obtained by Dr. M Schalling, Karolinska Institutet and maintained there as a separate colony with sibling breeding. The *anx* gene was mapped by Dr. J Johansen and colleagues to a 0.2 cM interval in the nonagouti (a) locus on mouse chromosome 2 [38]. The *anx/anx* mouse is genotyped using simple sequence length polymorphism (SSLP) markers mapped to the sub-chromosomal region to which the *anx* mutation is located on chromosome 2. The primer pairs were chosen around simple repeats located in the *anx* mutation interval, giving rise to a slightly larger *anx*-product, which subsequently can be differentiated by gel electrophoresis. The *anx/anx* mouse was phenotypically characterized by reduced body weight from postnatal day 8-9 and

deteriorating appearance by age. All animals are housed in a 12hr light to dark cycle with food and water provided ad libitum.

3.2 IMMUNOHISTOCHEMISTRY (PAPER I, II AND IV)

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) is a method used to visualize proteins/peptides (antigens) of interest at their natural location within the tissue by the use of antibodies that recognize and bind to specific antigens. Those antigen specific antibodies are called primary antibodies, and the Fab' fragment of these binds to the antigen. To detect this binding a secondary antibody is used in which the Fab' fragment is specific to the Fc' part of the primary antibody which is specific for the species that the primary antibody was generated in, i.e. rabbit, mouse and rat etc. The secondary antibody is of a different species i.e. goat or donkey, and can be labeled with a fluorescent label (i.e. FITC or Cy3) or an enzyme reporter (i.e. horseradish peroxidase [HRP] or alkaline phosphatase [AP]). Immunohistochemical protocols are dependent on several parameters such as tissue fixation, detergent type and concentration, time, temperature and antibody affinity.

3.2.1 Fixation of tissue

The fixation procedure is an important part of IHC and the purpose of fixation is to cross link the molecules so they remain at their natural location or at least as a frozen moment in time. However, this crosslinking can result in hidden or exposed epitopes to which the Fab region of the primary antibody is specifically binding. Choice of fixative is therefore crucial for IHC. This is highlighted in **Paper I**.

For **Paper I** Optic nerves were dissected out fresh from different ages and then placed in different fixative for a variation of times following a carefully established protocol to be able to successfully visualize different locations of the Contactin-1 protein. More specifically see information regarding staining optimization in Table 1 in [74]. However, in general 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) was used as the primary fixation and methanol was used to extract lipid layers in order to expose Contactin-1 epitopes otherwise hidden.

For immunohistochemical evaluation of other brain regions (**Paper II & IV**) *Cntn1*-KO and WT animals were perfused with 4% PFA in 0.1M phosphate buffer pH 7.4 at 25C. Brains rapidly dissected under a dissection microscope and immersed in ice-cold fix for 4 hrs before changing into 30% sucrose in 0.1 M phosphate buffer pH 7.4. After overnight immersion in sucrose the brains are further dissected, and snap frozen using 2-methyl-butane on dry ice.

For immunohistochemical evaluation of the *anx/anx* brain perfusion was performed with a mixture of PFA and picric acid as described by Pease (1962) [190] and Zamboni and De Martino (1967) [191]. The brains were rapidly dissected out and immersed in fixative for 90 min then put in 10% sucrose in 0.1M phosphate buffer pH 7.4, overnight in 4C. Tissue was

then either snap frozen using CO_2 (gas) or 2-methyl-butane (isopentane) on dry ice and cut in a cryostat at 6-14µm thickness.

3.3 IMMUNOHISTOCHEMICAL LABELING

The result of the IHC is only as good as the specificity of the primary and secondary antibodies, and this can vary. If antibodies are constructed against an epitope that is hidden the antibody will not bind, and will therefore require an antigen retrieval protocol. In general, antibodies created in animals usually give stronger signals, as animals generate several different antibodies against the antigen (polyclonal). This is to be compared to antibodies generated as monoclonal by hybridoma cells.

In short all the IHC protocols involved binding of primary antibodies with Fab' specificity to the antigen expressed in the tissue. For some protocols we reduced unspecific binding by adding bulky proteins competing with the unspecific binding sites (from donkey serum, goat serum or bovine serum albumin). The Fc' site on the primary antibody is representing the species specificity in which the antigen was produced. The secondary antibody has an identifiable "tag" at the Fc' side and the Fab' side has specificity to the species presented on the primary Fc fragment. With this method one can identify and localize specific peptide sequences in the tissue. The "tag" on the secondary antibody can be a horse-radish peroxidase (HRP) tag as in the case of tyramide signal amplification where it is used to catalyze the deposition of fluorescent labeled tyramide (TSA technique, Paper II and IV). Another "tag" on the secondary antibody can be a directly bound fluorescent molecule (Paper I and II). A third one is biotin to which the avidin-biotin-peroxidase complex (ABC) can bound and amplify the 3,3'-diaminobenzidine signal (DAB, a substrate for peroxidase) (Paper I). In **Paper I** the different fixation techniques visualized different immunolabeling as the different techniques exposed different epitopes .For example, the GPI anchor of the Contactin-1 protein is easily extracted unless crosslinked, however, when it is covered by myelin as in the paranodes, Contactin-1 is more resilient to extraction by methanol.

To identify myelin in whole brain, by using antiserum against myelin basic protein (MBP), we decided to use free-floating sections in order to increase penetration of the antibody, for all others section they were mounted on glass slide. The other method of myelin detection was the Gallyas histochemical staining which is a silver nitrate stain that specifically binds to myelin under certain pH and chemical solution [192].

To validate IHC protocol and primary antibodies one can use tissue or cells to which the antigen for the primary antibody is absent, e.g. tissue from knockout animals. Another approach is to incubate the primary antibody together with an excess of the corresponding peptide. Performing the protocol in absence of the primary antibody can be used as validation of secondary antibodies. The localization of antibody binding can also be validated with in situ hybridization of the corresponding mRNA.

The main difference in IHC techniques used in **Paper II and IV** compared to **Paper I** is the use of picric acid combined with PFA in the fixation, and the usage of the TSA technique for the labeling [193]. The fixation proved to enhance Iba1 and GFAP staining, and the use of TSA technique enhanced any antibody detection and a lower concentration of both primary and secondary antibodies can be used. In **Paper II and IV** the sections were thicker which yields a higher density of cells and makes penetration more important, which was possibly achieved by the addition of the methanol in the ready to mix PFA solution.

3.4 IN SITU HYBRIDIZATION (PAPER II)

In situ hybridization (ISH) in tissue provides a direct visualization of the spatial location of a specific mRNA/DNA/microRNA sequence. In **Paper II** (ISH) was utilized to locate and compare Arc mRNA expression of NPY, AgRP, POMC and a-MSH with antisense oligo probes (complementary to mRNA sequence). The specific method used for this *in situ* hybridization was developed by Schalling et al [194] and shortly includes incubating the probes in an hybridization buffer containing salmon sperm as blocking in a humid 42 degree chamber, and then washed and dried before dipped in a nuclear emulsion containing silver crystals followed by developing in Kodak D19 and fixed by Kodak 3000. The probes were radioactively labeled at the 3'-end and after hybridizing the probes to the brain sections on slides the anatomical location of the radioactivity is detected onto a film. To quantify the density of the silver grains representing the hybridized probe, the images were processed using a 256 grey scale (black= 256 and white=0) creating a mean pixel density. The mean pixel density was converted to relative optic density (ROD) to represent the density of the silver grains sections [195].

The pros of using radioactive in situ probes over fluorescent labeled probes is the increased sensitivity of the method, i.e. a lower copy number of target mRNA can be detected,. The radioactivity of the labeled probes has however a more limited shelf life, compared to fluorescently labeled probes [196]. Radioactivity detection can be scattered when the radioactivity decline and this can affect the resolution of the technique.

3.5 ELECTRON MICROSCOPY

To be able to study ultra-structures in the nodes of Ranvier, paranodes with their septate like junctions and myelin processes and axon-glia interactions in greater magnification and with higher resolution, we used electron microscopy on optic nerve tissue. Electron microscopy allows recognition of the paranodal septate like junctions that are essential for the establishment of the discreet nodal, paranodal and juxtaparanodal in **Paper I**.

The preparation of the tissue for the electron micrographs were following the previously described protocol [197]. In short, transcardial perfusion with a mix of 2% formaldehyde and 2% glutaraldehyde followed by a post fixation procedure involving uranyl acetate to enhance

membrane contrast and to stabilize membrane structures including gap junctions [198] and myelin [199] and the finally embedded in an epoxy embedding compound and the ultra-thin sections were stained with a solution containing lead. The samples are viewed in an electron microscope in vacuum. The cellular details revealed by electron microscopy compared to regular confocal imaging are far more detailed and generating images, electron micrographs with higher magnification up to 10, 000,000 times (regular up to 2000x).

3.6 WESTERN BLOT (PAPER II & III)

Western blot (WB) is used to investigate the levels of protein expression in homogenate or extract from tissue/cells. The basis for WB is separation of proteins according to size on, most commonly, denaturizing sodium dodecyl sulfate poly acrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE), which subsequently are transferred by to a membrane immobilizing the proteins that then can be further analyzed using immunological detection of specific proteins. Before running the proteins on the SDS-PAGE gel, they are denatured by the use of reducing agent (ß-mercaptoethanol) and the anionic detergent, SDS, which maintains the denatured conformation of the proteins by binding to the polypeptides evenly. The bound SDS creates a negatively charged molecule with charge approximately relative to its' size, which can be separated on the SDS-PAGE gel running towards the positive electrode. In Paper I WB was performed on whole mouse brains after protein extraction using RIPA buffer to maintain the integrity of the immunoreactivity of the membrane bound proteins, and the method was used on whole brain in order to detect levels of myelin. In Paper IV WB was performed on isolated hypothalamus and the lysis buffer used contained HEPES (4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1piperazineethanesulfonic acid) (standard buffer), to detect protein levels of AMPK unphosphorylated and phosphorylated and two glucose transporters, Glut1 and Glut4.

As WB provides knowledge on protein level in a sample it is just a relative method of protein size as it depends on the amount of bound SDS and if a protein has a greater hydrophobic content, like membrane proteins the amount of bound SDS varies significantly [200].

•

3.7 EX VIVO AUTORADIOGRAPHY (PAPER III)

Because of the small size of various brain regions in the *anx/anx* mouse functional magnetic resonance imaging, fMRI, is not possible. Instead we in **Paper III** used *ex vivo* autoradiography in order to investigate the metabolic activity of in particular the hypothalamus of these mice. Autoradiography as such is just an image on an x-ray film, which has been exposed to radioactive emissions, in our case from radioactive glucose taken up by the brain cells. In short our assay was performed by injections of radioactively labeled Deoxy-D-(DD)-glucose and investigating the uptake as a measure of incorporated radioactivity. To normalize the glucose uptake the animals were fasted prior to injection of radioactive glucose and the injected glucose was taken up by the cells for 45 min before the

brains were rapidly dissected out and frozen. The cryosectioned brain was exposed to phosphor-imaging plates and the results were analyzed as pixels per area in the corresponding regions of interests (ROI), hypothalamus, motor cortex, and thalamus. The ROI data was normalized with the activity of the radioactive glucose, the radioactivity levels in the serum and the levels of blood glucose. The injected glucose makes up only a very small portion of the total blood glucose and will thus not add to these levels. In addition, the form of glucose injected, DD-glucose is not metabolized further in glycolysis, which therefore makes it ideal for studying uptake of glucose into tissues [201].

3.8 ENZYMATIC ACTIVITY ASSAYS (PAPER III)

Enzymatic assays can be used to quantify various substrates in a suspension and are based on measuring the activity of specific enzymes, i.e. how much substrate per unit that is converted over time or the reaction speed of which an amount of substrate is converted. The enzymatic activity of the major complexes of the oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) were in **Paper III** analyzed spectrophotometrically, and the activity was normalized to the activity of citrate synthase (CS) a mitochondrial matrix enzyme often used as a measure of mitochondrial disruption during the experiment [202]. CS acts as pace maker and mitochondrial marker [203]. Enzymatic assays were further used to analyze the levels of metabolites (Cr, PCr, ATP, Glucose-6-P and lactate) in **Paper III** using fluorometry. By adding specific enzymes (pyruvate kinase, creatine phosphokinase, hexokinase, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase and lactate dehydrogenase) and subsequently measuring the fluorescence that is linked to the production of the downstream metabolites NAD(P)H. The methods used for the enzymatic assays for the mitochondrial OXPHOS were developed by Wibom et al [204] for muscle analysis and modified by using a different homogenization buffer containing sucrose, EDTA and BSA (Paper III). The method in short involved isolation of mitochondria from homogenized hypothalamic tissue, spun at low speed, pellet was then discarded and the supernatant was spun at high speed. This enabled us to isolate the mitochondrial potion of the tissue homogenate which is the only potion used. The differences in optical density between oxidized and reduced forms of substrate after adding enzymes specific or shared by the different mitochondrial complexes. For specific complex I (CI) activity NADH: ubiquinone oxidoreductases (NQR) was used per units citrate synthase (CS) [205], for complex I versus Complex III NADH: cytochrome c reductase (NCR) [206], for complex II succinate dehydrogenase (SDH), for CII vs CIII succinate: cytochrome c reductase (SCR) [207] and for complex IV (CIV) cytochrome C oxidase (COX) [208]. All values were normalized against citrate synthase (CS). The limitation of this type of assay is the integrity of the samples, which can alter the enzymatic reactions and not reflect on the capacity of the tissue from where the sample originated. Example of lost integrity of the sample would include contamination of cellular material or additives that compromises the enzymatic activity before they are tested in the mitochondrial potion.

3.9 HPLC

High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC), previously called high-pressure liquid chromatography, is a method used to separate, identify and quantify molecules in a solution. We used HPLC in **Paper III** to analyze levels of ATP, ADP, AMP and IMP in hypothalamic tissue in basal condition and after one minute of ischemia as a model of stress. To test this two set of brains were taken one frozen immediately and one after 1 min (the ischemic condition). The metabolites were extracted with the use of perchloric acid and the supernatant containing both mitochondrial and extra-mitochondrial metabolites was analyzed with the use of HPLC. To adjust for blood contamination the value from each metabolite was divided by total creatine. One advantage of HPLC is that several components can be analyzed in the same solution simultaneously.

4 RESULTS & DISCUSSION

4.1 CONTACTIN REGULATES MYELINATION AND NODAL/PARANODAL ORGANIZATION IN THE CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM (PAPER I)

Previously the Ranscht lab described that the location and function of Contactin-1 expression in the peripheral nervous system (PNS) is restricted to the axonal potion of the paranode. Here it interacts in cis with Caspr, and this complex interacts with NF-155 on the myelinating Schwann cells in trans [59, 209]. In **Paper I** we evaluated the location and function of Contactin-1 in myelinated fast axons in the CNS.

4.1.1 Contactin-1 in axon-glia interactions initiating myelination

Documentations of Contactin-1 expression at paranodes and nodes of Ranvier of myelinated central nerves l [60, 210] and by developing oligodendrocytes in culture [211], was published before our additional data was finished. In addition to confirming those findings in **Paper I** we also show Contactin-1 expression by oligodendrocytes in vivo. By using different fixation and extraction methods we exposed the different locations of the Contactin-1 protein and labeled them with antibodies for identification of the different protein locations in the optic nerve at different ages.

The IHC protocols used on the optic nerve were applied at two ages, first at P18 during active myelinogenesis and secondly, at P28 when mature myelin has been established [212, 213]. In short the results can be summarized as follows: The paranodal expression is best observed after a longer fixation time anchoring the molecular membrane complexes and after extracting with methanol. The nodal expression is best observed at P28 as the region has matured but this area needs a longer fixation and can be subjected to methanol treatment without being extracted, possibly being covered by a nodal astrocyte. Finally the surrounding expression representing mainly oligodendrocyte membranes and myelin wraps, are best observed without methanol extraction as Contactin-1 is extracted with this treatment.

Identification of the Contactin-1 expression in myelin was done by triple IHC using markers for oligodendrocyte progenitor cells (NG2) and mature oligodendrocytes (APC). Contactin-1 expression coincided with loose membrane structures on oligodendrocyte precursor cells and downregulated when the myelin matured. At later postnatal ages (P30) only some Contactin-1 expression remains on loose myelin membranes. These data indicated that Contactin-1 delineates migrating, pre-myelinating and myelinating oligodendrocytes but is down regulated when myelin is mature.

The role of Contactin-1 in the formation of central myelin was determined by the use of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse and comparisons of the myelin sheet specific protein myelin basic protein (MBP) and Gallyas myelin stain on whole brain. This revealed that without Contactin-1 there is a 50% reduction of MBP protein expression and a visual loss of myelin in corpus callosum.

This myelin loss observed in the *Cntn1*-KO mouse transpired into a decreased optic nerve diameter visualized by the cross-sections stained with a marker for mature neurofilaments, NF-200. When cross-sections of optic nerve were analyzed in details using electron micrographs a significant reduction of dense myelin profiles were found in the *Cntn1*-KO compared to the WT.

The reduced thickness found in the optic nerve may be due to the significant reduced number of mature (APC positive) oligodendrocytes and the increased amount of thinner axons myelinated (quantified from EM).

4.1.2 Contactin-1 and paranodal assembly in CNS

As Contactin-1 was found to regulate the paranodal assembly in the peripheral nervous system, PNS [59], the role of paranodal assembly was investigated also in CNS using the optic nerve. In the CNS we saw that the potassium channel, Kv1.2, normally located in the juxtaparanode [214] had lost its' defined boundary and instead relocated adjacent to the nodal expression of sodium channels thereby disrupting the clear separation of the two voltage gated channels needed for fast propagation of action potential [215, 216], the hallmark of myelinated axons.

The importance of Contactin-1 for the paranodal structure was examined using electron micrographs of longitudinal sectioned optic nerves from the *Cntn1*-KO and WT. The WT exhibited the normal pattern with paranodal junctions where the outermost myelin loops closed to the nodes are attached with a junction characterized by transverse electron-dense bands (septate like junctions) [217, 218], however; the paranodal junctions in the optic nerve of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse were severely disrupted with myelin loops displaying overtly and astrocytic processes penetrating the open space between the axon and myelin membranes. The strongest effect from lack of Contactin-1 was a 60% reduction in appearance of bilateral myelin loops (myelin loops present on each side of the node of Ranvier).

The findings of re-localization of the juxta-paranodal Kv1.2 to the intended paranode site and the disrupted septate- like junctions support the importance of the Contactin-1 to form and maintain these structures in CNS as well.

4.1.3 The role of Contactin-1 in formation and maturation of the Node of Ranvier

The nodal sodium channels consists of two types of subunits where alpha are the pore forming units regulating the electrophysiological properties of the postnatal optic nerve [219, 220]. With the early development of the nodes and in the initial axon segment of (later to be myelinated) nerves sodium channel subtype Nav1.2 is expressed, featuring a lower activation threshold. During myelination and axonal development this subunit is in the nodes exchanged for a higher threshold but faster conduction Nav1.6 subunit with mature channel properties

and conduction characteristics [221, 222]. The effect of Contactin-1 on this developmental switch was investigated with IHC displaying the two populations in the optic nerves of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse vs. WT. Significant reductions were seen in the Contactin-1 mouse both in terms of the number of sodium channels in general and the terms of the number of mature Nav1.6 subunits located to the nodes. These findings can be attributed to the disrupted myelination caused by, the loss of Contactin-1 expression in the nodal and paranodal regions.

4.1.4 Summary of Paper I

We found strong evidence that Contactin-1 is expressed both by neurons and oligodendrocytes, and the location has expanded to include not only the axonal side of the paranode, but also the axonal node and the myelinating oligodendrocyte. Myelination is a complex but important process requiring many points of interactions between the axon and the myelinating oligodendrocytes. Contactin-1 plays an important role during the early phase of this communication during the postnatal myelination in the central nervous system. The dynamic expression of Contactin-1 is found to be essential for myelination in two ways. First, oligodendrocytes, although apparent in equal numbers and aligned along axons in both genotypes, show reduced capacity to extend membrane sheaths. This shows that Contactin-1 is an important signal between axons and oligodendrocytes to initiate membrane sheath expansion and formation of myelin. Second, Contactin-1 plays an important role in orchestrating the nodal/ paranodal domains in the central nervous system. These data show that Contactin-1 is critical for both myelin formation and function in the CNS.

4.2 COMPARATIVE STUDIES OF HYPOTHALAMIC FOOD INTAKE REGULATORY SYSTEMS IN ANIMAL MODELS OF ANOREXIA (PAPER II &IV)

The phenotypic similarities in body weight and food intake observed between the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* mouse were the promoting factors to investigate the food regulatory pathways in the hypothalamus of the *Cntn1*-KO. Previous findings in the *anx/anx* mouse showed marked changes in hypothalamic neurotransmitter and -peptidergic systems related to food intake regulation in these mice [38, 40, 43, 44, 223]. In **Paper II** we compared the neuropeptidergic expression in the hypothalamic systems involved in food intake regulation in the *Cntn1*-KO, the *anx/anx* mouse and 24hr food-deprived three weeks and in some instances three months old mice, by IHC and ISH. Signs of inflammation in the hypothalamic systems have in several studies been associated with syndromes displaying phenotypes that are related do deviant energy homeostatic regulation, obesity and anorexia, which has been visualized with increased expression of glia specific markers and pro-inflammatory molecules [45, 47, 51, 52, 224-233]. The anorectic *anx/anx* mouse has previously been associated with a significant increase of the microglia marker ionized Iba1 in a number of hypothalamic areas [45]. As a follow up study from the comparative

neuropeptidergic analysis in **Paper II** [234] we continued the comparisons by investigating the hypothalamic ir of an astrocytic marker, GFAP, and Iba1, in the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* mouse. We also evaluated both markers in the hippocampus of the two animal models (**Paper IV**).

4.2.1 Changed hypothalamic NPY and AgRP expression

The hypothalamic expression pattern of the two orexigenic neuropeptides NPY and AgRP were dramatically changed in the *Cntn1*-KO vs. WT, resembling what is seen in the *anx/anx* mouse [40, 42]. NPY- and AgRP-ir was increased in the Arc soma, while a reduced network of ir-fibers projecting from these neurons to PVN was detected, in both the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* mouse. These changes were however not found in the 24h food deprived mouse, indicating that a longer starvation period is required for the changes in distribution of the orexigenic neuropeptides to occur. Alternatively starvation alone will not produce such changes in the absence of a molecular pathology.

ISH with NPY and AgRP mRNA specific probes revealed increased mRNA levels of the two peptides in both the *Cntn1*-KO and the *anx/anx* Arc neurons, correlating with the increase in cell body specific NPY and AgRP-ir. However, in a previous publication from Broberger et al (1997) [40] no differences in NPY mRNA levels in Arc of the *anx/anx* mouse was found. The discrepancy between these results is likely due to a shorter exposure time that was used in **Paper I** as longer time exposure will result in saturation of signal and loss of information. The ISH results of the 24hr food deprived three weeks old mice showed less of an increase, but still a significant increase, in NPY and AgRP mRNA, indicating that even a short period of food-deprivation is enough to give an up-regulation of NPY and AgRP synthesis.

4.2.2 Changed hypothalamic α-MSH/ POMC expression

 α -MSH is the active peptide hormone resulting from cleavage of the POMC precursor and is expressed by another population of neurons in Arc [38, 235, 236]. The expression of α -MSH was diminished in Arc (cell bodies and fibers) and DMH (fibers) of the *Cntn1*-KO compared to WT, and the *anx/anx* mouse showed a resembling but not equally strong decrease. The 24hr food deprived three weeks old mice however had accumulations of α -MSH–positive granules in the soma, in comparison to WT, while no significant change in the fiber expression was seen. The differences in POMC mRNA observed by ISH mirrored more or less what was seen in α -MSH peptide expressions, with diminished levels in the *Cntn1*-KO and reduced levels in the *anx/anx* mouse. However, the POMC mRNA level in Arc of the 24hr food deprived mouse was also reduced. This indicates that at least after a longer period of starvation mice respond by reducing the expression of the anorexigenic POMC.

4.2.3 MCH expression in the LHA

One innervation target for Arc NPY/AgRP expressing neurons is melanin concentrating hormone (MCH) positive neurons in the LHA [111]. These neurons are involved in the control of energy homeostasis by stimulating feeding [105, 237, 238]. In the *Cntn1*-KO a prominent reduction in MCH-ir fibers in the LHA was observed, while in the *anx/anx* we observed a small reduction in such fibers, and no change in the 24hr food deprived mice. No clear difference was seen in MCH-ir cell bodies in LHA in any of the models when compared to WT. The MCH mRNA transcript levels were however significantly but slightly increased in the *Cntn1*-KO, while no change was seen in the *anx/anx* mouse of the fasted mice.

4.2.4 Contactin-1 expression in the hypothalamus

In **Paper I** we also showed that in WT mice, the Contactin-1 protein is expressed in a uniform punctate fashion in neuropil in all the hypothalamic regions evaluated (def. neuropil [239]) including the median eminence and Arc, correlating well with previous findings [240, 241]. More defined, Contactin-1 was in WT found around the soma of the NPY-positive neurons, but was not limited to this population. The same pattern was seen in the *anx/anx* mouse. In the *Cntn1*-KO mouse Contactin-1 immunoreactivity (ir) was not present in neuropil, ir was however observed accumulated in the ER of NPY positive neurons in the Arc. This indicates that the NPY-neurons of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse likely are affected by the lack of functional Contactin-1. The abundant expression in the hypothalamic regions suggests a role for Contactin-1 in the development of these food intake-regulating systems.

4.2.5 GFAP immunohistochemistry in the hypothalamus and hippocampus

The expression of the astroglia marker GFAP was quantified by IHC and subsequent ImageJ analysis of the hypothalamic areas; Arc and PVN, and the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus, in the *Cntn1*-ko mouse vs. WT at age P16, and in the *anx/anx* mouse vs. WT at age P21. Image J analysis takes into account the region labeled over the region of interest. The results reveled no differences between the *Cntn1*-KO and corresponding WT in any of the areas (Figure 5A, B). However, the *anx/anx* mouse showed a significant increase of GFAP-ir fibers in the PVN and a trend toward elevated levels in the Arc (Figure 5C, D). The increased GFAP in the *anx/anx* mouse was supported by micro-array data from the Arc-area [36] where it was found up-regulated. Both Arc and PVN are areas known to be importance for regulating food intake [37, 242, 243]. GFAP was primarily identified as a marker for reactive astrocytes found in multiple sclerosis patients [244, 245], however it is not an absolute marker for non-reactive astrocytes but rather associated with CNS lesions [246, 247]. Thus, the two mouse models of anorexia show differences in reactive astrocytes in the hypothalamus, which points to different mechanisms for generating the anorectic phenotype.

4.2.6 Iba1 immunohistochemistry in the hypothalamus and hippocampus

The increased Iba1-ir previously observed at P15 and P21 in the *anx/anx* mouse in both Arc (Figure 5G,H) and PVN [45] was not observed at P16 in the *Cntn1*-KO mouse (Figure 5E, F) indicating that a different mechanism underlies the sub sufficient energy intake in these models. However, the *Cntn1*-KO showed a significant upregulation of Iba1 in the hippocampal dentate gyrus area. These microglia were both bushy and rod-like indicating an advanced state of activation [248]. This was not mirrored in the *anx/anx* mouse.



Figure 5. Immunofluorescence micrographs showing GFAP (**A-D**) and Iba1 (**E-H**) in Arc of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse (**A**, **E**) and WT littermate (**B**, **F**) at age P16 and the *anx/anx* mouse (**C**, **G**) and WT littermate (**D**, **H**) at age P21.

4.2.7 Summary of Paper II & IV

Paper II suggests that in comparison with the *anx/anx* mouse, the *Cntn1*-KO mouse in addition to becoming anorectic at a slightly younger age and emaciated faster, also display a stronger neuropeptidergic response to lack of food. This could suggest that different mechanisms are underlying the anorexia of these mice, or it is just an effect of the severity of the condition. This comparative study of two anorectic mouse models highlights the molecular complexity of timing and developmental age as the study involved two separate mouse strains and two different postnatal ages, however, it further solidifies the importance of intact hypothalamic functions as the two models despite large genetic background difference and slight difference in age show great similarities. The study also indicates that the Contactin-1 protein may be involved in the development of the hypothalamic systems involved in food intake. By studying the two models of anorexia in greater details one can get a better understanding of the hypothalamic food intake regulatory system during anorectic conditions, which in the end can aid in improving the treatment of anorexia nervosa.

In addition, despite the similarities between the *anx/anx* and the *Cntn1*-KO, i.e. the anorectic phenotype and similar neuropeptidergic response (**Paper II**), there are some major differences between the two anorectic mouse models. The *Cntn1*-KO mouse has a more

severe phenotype compared to the *anx/anx* mouse, i.e. the weight reduction starts earlier and progresses more rapidly [32, 249] despite given assisted feeding twice daily. Moreover, the *Cntn1*-KO displays a very strong ataxic phenotype, which together with the decreased myelination possibly leads to increased energy needs [127] and significantly reduces the ability to be breastfeed. The up-regulation of a astrocyte-marker and a microglia-marker in the hypothalamus of the anx/anx mouse (Paper IV) [45], could be related to signs of neurodegeneration [47] and mitochondrial dysfunction leading to increased ROS production [46, 47], both documented previously. Another possibility is that the up-regulation of glia markers in *anx/anx* is related to increased serum levels of free fatty acids [250] due to excess breakdown of fat observed in anorectic conditions [251-254]. FFA can stimulate hypothalamic inflammation [255]. The serum levels of FFA have not been analyzed in the Cntn1-KO mouse. However, we didn't find up-regulation of neither GFAP nor Iba1 in the hypothalamic regions of Arc and PVN in the Cntn1-KO mouse, indicating that the neuropeptidergic changes previously observed in the hypothalamus (Paper II) might be a developmental defect rather than degeneration. A developmental defect in the Arc to PVN projection regulated by Contactin-1 could be due to misguided axonal outgrowth [31, 65] or synaptic plasticity [76, 256]. However, Iba1-ir labeling indicating activated microglia was seen both in highly ramified and phagocytic stage was found in the hippocampal region of dentate gyrus in the Cntn1-KO which could be related to synaptic plasticity defects previously found in the Cntn1-KO mouse [76].

4.3 REDUCED HYPOTHALAMIC METABOLISM IN THE ANX/ANX MOUSE (PAPER III)

We hypothesize that the anorectic *anx/anx* mouse which has a documented mitochondrial dysfunction, leading to increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) production and possibly lower ATP in the hypothalamic Arc, may result in a detrimental effect on the cellular metabolism and resulting reduced neuronal activity. The food regulatory areas of the hypothalamus have an increased expression of a specific subtype of the ATP-sensitive potassium channels, K_{ATP} required for generating an action potential, making these cells (both neurons and glia cells) more sensitive to changes in energy levels and ROS [148, 257, 258]. In **Paper III** we therefore explored the hypothalamic metabolism of the *anx/anx* mouse.

4.3.1 Enzymatic activity of the respiratory chain subunits in the *anx/anx* hypothalamus

Evaluation of the enzymatic activity of the complexes in the mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation system after normalization to citrate synthase revealed significant reductions in activity was seen in complex I (CI), and in the dual assay covering both complex I and complex III (CIII). CIII is linked to CI [259], and its' function is distinguished by measuring CI separate and then measure the combination of CI and CIII and subtracting the CI specific

function. The enzymatic activity observed in Complex II and IV showed no significant changes between the *anx/anx* mouse and WT. CS is a pace maker enzyme regulating the first step of the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle and used as a marker of the amount of mitochondria used. Since no differences was seen in this enzyme in the *anx/anx* mouse compared to the WT mouse the changes seen are not due to a difference in number of mitochondria. These results confirm previous findings showing CI dysfunction being related to the anorexia of the *anx/anx* mouse [36].

4.3.2 Glucose transporters and AMPK activation in the *anx/anx* hypothalamus

We detected increased protein levels of 5' AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and insulin independent glucose transporter 4 (Glut4) in isolated hypothalamic tissue, from the *anx/anx* mouse vs. WT. AMPK is acting like a metabolic master switch sensing the cellular levels of AMP. AMP levels increases during energy deficiency, like hypoxia, ischemia and glucose deprivation, and this leads to activation of AMPK by phosphorylation into AMPK-P. This activation results in translocating the normally intracellular located Glut4 to the extracellular portion of the membrane, thereby facilitating glucose transport into the cell and increasing cellular energy levels [260, 261]. This pattern of increase is previously observed in tissue as a response to increased metabolic stress such as exercise [262]. To supply for an increased energy demand activated AMPK are involved in the biogenesis of more mitochondria and increased synthesis of Glut4 [263]. The findings at basal state from the *anx/anx* mouse indicates a significant reduction of activated AMPK and when AMPK-P is taken as the ratio of total AMPK the lower value is consistent with a lower metabolic stress and correlates well with some sort of adaptation to starvation or hibernation [264]. This is further observed in Alzheimer's disease where it reflects lower neuronal activity [265, 266].

4.3.3 A hypometabolic state in the anx/anx hypothalamus

Metabolic stress often accompanies conditions involving mitochondrial dysfunction. In order to ensure sufficient ATP levels in such situations, phosphocreatine (PCr) levels are often depleted (since they have donated a phosphate group to ADP), lactate elevated (a by-product from increased glycolysis) and glucose uptake increased [89-91]. By observing the levels of specific metabolites we were able to study the cellular metabolism at basal level and after ischemic stress in the anorectic *anx/anx* mouse vs WT. At basal metabolic level the *anx/anx* mouse and WT had similar metabolic turnover of ATP and glucose-6 phosphate, PCr was however higher indicating that less of this metabolite donated a phosphate group to ADP in order to restore ATP in the *anx/anx* compared to WT. Lactate was lower in *anx/anx* compared to WT hypothalamus, thus indicating lower glycolysis. However, what is interesting is how the cells react under stress in this case ischemia. We found that after ischemia, both ATP and PCr were significantly higher while lactate was still lower in the

anx/anx mouse compared to WT. These changes indicate that the *anx/anx* mouse utilizes less energy despite having more energy stored in the forms of phosphorylation donors like the PCr. It also indicates that the *anx/anx* mouse generated more ATP from PCr dephosphorylation and less from glycolysis via lactate production, and overall the ATP turnover was 10% reduced in the anorectic mouse model. The latter was supported by detection of reduced levels of AMP and IMP in ischemia. AMP and IMP can be considered by-products from ATP utilization, and lower levels, thus indicates lower usage of ATP. Taken together the results indicate a hypometabolic state of the *anx/anx* hypothalamus, both during basal and ischemic conditions.

4.3.4 Reduced glucose uptake in the anx/anx hypothalamus

By autoradiography we detected reduced uptake of glucose in the hypothalamus of the *anx/anx* mouse, which would indicate a less metabolically active system. The radioactive ³H-glucose injected in this experiment is DD-glucose which functions differently from regular glucose in terms of being metabolically inactive, it will thus not play a role in glycolysis and thus not any active role as energy source [201]. It will however be transported inside cells like regular glucose but will remain stationary within the cell. The ³H-DD-glucose will therefore provide a measurement of glucose uptake, however, only the innate glucose will be utilized by the cells/neurons. Despite normal levels of Glut1 and increased levels of Glut4 in the hypothalamic areas the *anx/anx* mouse had a significantly reduced hypothalamic glucose uptake, which suggest a form of hypometabolism.

4.3.5 Summary of Paper III

In response to elevated energy demands a normal system usually responds with increased metabolic stress by increased expression of AMPK-total and Glut4 and an increased glucose uptake and increased ATP turnover [262]. However, the *anx/anx* mouse displays a different scenario where elevated levels of AMPK-total and Glut4 are accompanied with hypometabolism and unused energy resources left inside the cells (increased ATP and phosphocreatine after ischemia). The mechanism behind this is not fully understood. However, this reduced response to stress (induced by ischemia) observed in the *anx/anx* mouse may be a result of an adaption to long-term starvation and/or mitochondrial dysfunction and may correspond to a type of metabolic depression observed during hibernation [264, 267].

5 CONCLUSION AND HYPOTHESIS

This thesis includes CNS studies that started with investigations of the molecular interactions involved in myelination and functional compartmentalization of nerves (**Paper I**) in relation to the cell adhesion molecule Contactin-1, and continued with the explorations of the anorectic and hypothalamic phenotype of the *Cntn1*-KO mouse in comparison to the *anx/anx* mouse (**Paper II and IV**). These studies show that the two mouse models have many similarities in expression of hypothalamic neuropeptides important for food intake regulation (**Paper II**), but also differences in expression of markers of glia cells in the same hypothalamic system (**Paper IV**). Based on previous findings associating the anorectic phenotype of the *anx/anx* mouse with a mitochondrial dysfunction [36] we explored the possibility that this results in putting the hypothalamic neurons in a hibernation state and in fact found that a reduced hypothalamic metabolic activity was involved (**Paper IV**). We believe that this hibernation could be a contributing factor to the signs of degeneration also documented in this mouse [46, 47], in the sense that a prolonged hibernation/inactivation leads to among others reduced levels of neurotrophic factors and a sign that these neurons or at least some of their projections should be cleared away.

In regard to the functions of Contactin-1 in myelinated axons (**Paper I**), patients with MS are living proofs that the interaction between axons and oligodendrocytes are of essence. A better understanding of the molecular signals regulating the myelination process is beneficial for understanding how myelin can be rebuilt. With the help of the Cntn1-KO isolated optic nerve we have highlighted the importance of Contactin-1 in axon-glia communication during later stages of myelination, and also in the formation and maturation of axonal domains. There is a dynamic expression of Contactin-1 on axons and oligodendrocytes essential for CNS myelination. The myelination process starts with precursor cells migrating to selected axons. There they proliferate and mature before the actual myelination or wrapping occurs. Contactin-1 plays a role in the later part of this sequence regulating oligodendrocyte differentiation and expansion of the wraps. A hypothesis regarding how Contactin-1 protein expressed by oligodendrocytes regulates the wrapping involves Src-related kinases that increase the expression of MBP in oligodendrocyte processes [268-270]. In addition, Contactin-1 is involved in the maturation of the axons shown by the significantly thinner optic nerve axons in the Cntn1-KO mouse. The maturation of axons depends on their activity, which induces synapse formation and target innervation, and from oligodendrocyte signals and intrinsic factors. Since target innervation occurs in the optic nerve in the Cntn1-KO mouse, the intrinsic and oligodendrocyte signals remain to be considered. Contactin-1 interacts with several other cell-surface molecules that may primarily or secondarily regulate the cellular mechanisms needed for axon maturation [60, 271-274]. Another explanation for the reduced axonal thickness, in the Cntn1-KO mouse, may be that the smaller diameter axons have a reduced axon-glia signaling needed for maturation of the axons and/or that the glia Contactin-1 protein expression regulate axon maturation [275].

For axons to propagate signals efficiently, the myelin needs to be organized into separate domains so that myelin segments are interspersed by nodes of Ranvier harboring clusters of

sodium channels. The paranodal junctions are segregating the nodal sodium channels form the juxtaparanodal potassium channels underneath the myelin [276, 277]. In the PNS, Contactin-1 is restricted to the axon membrane in the paranodal region [59]. Myelin-forming Schwann cells do not express Contactin-1 and no myelin loss is observed in peripheral nerves of *Cntn1*-KO mice. Similarly, when only the paranodal junction is disrupted in the CNS, as in Caspr-KO mice, the myelin wraps remains intact [278]. These data show that paranodal junctions are not needed for myelin formation but are critical for the domain organization of myelinated nerve in both the CNS and PNS [279-281]. Contactin-1 expression in the paranodal region in both PNS and CNS is important to regulate formation of the paranodal septate-like junctions that are critical for the function but not for the formation of myelin.

The functions of Contactin-1 at the central (but not peripheral) nodes of Ranvier are associated with the level of sodium channel surface expression and the switch from the early Nav1.2 to the mature and faster Nav 1.6 pore forming subunits (**Paper I**). Possible mechanism is direct interactions of Contactin-1 with the non-pore forming sodium channel β 1-subunit [58, 60] that influences the number of sodium channels expressed on axon surface. Numbers of sodium channels, in turn, regulate neuronal electrical activity and a reduced compound action potential was observed in the *Cntn1*-KO [60]. Although such a mechanism could contribute to the observed myelin phenotype, a more likely interpretation is that loss of paranodal septate-like junctions in Cntn1-KO mice prevents efficient clustering and maturation of sodium channel clusters and thus lead to their reduction in number and poor maturation

In conclusion, Contactin-1 in myelinated nerves in the CNS (**Paper I**) plays important and separate roles during early and late development of myelinated nerves. As an early signal Contactin-1 regulates axon maturation and initiation of myelination in the CNS. At later stages Contactin-1 orchestrates the formation of nodal and paranodal domains and the formation of the paranodal axon-glial junctions. Knowledge about how a system is generated and functions forms an important basis towards approaches aimed at regeneration after degeneration has occurred. This is highly significant in studies regarding myelin degenerative disease such as multiple sclerosis.

The *Cntn1*-KO mouse exhibit other prominent phenotypes besides the loss of function in fast propagating axons, it also develop severe anorexia and ataxia. The ataxia is related to the cerebellar defect previously described [249]. The anorectic phenotype was explored in this thesis (**Paper II and IV**) by the use of comparative studies with the already established anorectic *anx/anx* mouse and a 24hr fasted mouse. Investigating the expression levels and location of the neuropeptides regulating increase of food intake, the orexigenic NPY/ AgRP neuropeptides originating in Arc, we found that the mRNA levels were upregulated in the *Cntn1*-KO mouse, the *anx/anx* mouse and the food deprived mouse. This can be seen as a normal compensatory response to reduced food intake. However, the most pronounced changes are found in the most emaciated anorectic mouse model, the *Cntn1*-KO mouse. The cellular location of these orexigenic neuropeptides as seen by IHC, was further disrupted with what looked like accumulation of the peptides in the neuronal cell bodies, and reduced levels

in the neuronal fibers projecting to the PVN. To be noted is that the neuronal projections from Arc to PVN target are not fully mature until the third postnatal week [110, 282] and therefore the dramatic cellular changes observed in the *Cntn1*-KO may reflect an inability to regulate axon outgrowth as has been observed in the cerebellum [249]. Interestingly, a similar reduction in axonal outgrowth has been associated with obesity both in leptin deficient mice [283, 284] and mice with monosodium glutamate lesions of the Arc [285]. The outcome, obesity vs anorexia, of hampered axonal Arc-PVN outgrowth, may thus reside within the functionality of the other Arc population, the POMC/CART neurons. It is also possible that the obese vs anorectic phenotype is rather a result of that once the Arc-PVN neurotransmission is weakened, the activity in other regions, such as regions involved in reward aspects of food intake, are allowed to become more prominent.

Another possible explanation to the change in neuropeptidergic expression seen by IHC in the Cntn1-KO is that the axons are still present but in the absence of Contactin-1 a transport defect may result in loss of NPY and AgRP-ir in fibers. Contactin-1 has previously been associated with transporting associated proteins to the cell surface as with Caspr [59, 76] and sodium channels [60]. The latter which will further lead to alterations in the electrophysiological activity of the axons which in turn could lead to modifications of the responsiveness to food intake regulatory signaling. However, considering later data from the second comparative study between the *Cntn1*-KO mouse and the *anx/anx* mouse (**Paper IV**) neither the transport hypothesis nor the axonal activity may be valid as inactive axons would be pruned away and degenerative processes would take place. Degenerative processes in the brain are associated with increased expression of GFAP positive astrocytes and Iba1 positive microglia [286, 287]. Increased Iba1-ir cells were found in several hypothalamic regions of the anx/anx mouse [45]. Increased GFAP-ir was also seen in the hypothalamus of these mice The Cntn1-KO mouse did not however show any increased GFAP- or Iba1-ir in the hypothalamic areas thus far evaluated; Arc and PVN. More hypothalamic regions will however be analyzed, including the MPO. These data do nevertheless suggest that there is no inflammatory response in the hypothalamus of the Cntn1-KO mouse. In contrast to the hypothalamus expression, the dental gyrus of the hippocampus did exhibit increased expression of the microglia marker, but showed no change for the astrocyte marker. These results indicate that the Cntn1-KO may not be compromised by a dysfunctional immune response in the CNS. The reason for the increase Iba1-ir could be related to the synaptic defects previously found in the hippocampal CA1 region of the Cntn1-KO [76]. It could also be related to the distorted food intake maybe via the "hunger hormone" ghrelin signaling regulating firing of hippocampal neurons [288] or by secondary hypothalamic projections from the PVN to the different hippocampal areas [289]. No hippocampal increase in glia markers was observed in the anx/anx mouse (Paper IV), despite previous studies showing increased cell proliferation and apoptosis in the dentate gyrus of the *anx/anx* mouse by Kim et al. [54].

The mitochondrial dysfunction (the main producer of cellular ATP) found in the *anx/anx* mouse may play a crucial role in regulating the activity level of the Arc neurons as they are

expressing a specific subtype of the ATP sensitive potassium channels, Kir6.2/SUR1, regulating the activity levels of the neurons depending on the ATP levels [290, 291]. To test whether the mitochondrial dysfunction in the anx/anx mouse results in a reduced activity level of the Arc neurons which in turn would lead to reduced firing potential and a dysfunctional regulation of food intake, the metabolic activity was tested (Paper IV). A dysfunction of the mitochondrial ATP producing oxidative phosphorylation system normally generates less ATP and to compensate for this reduction, the cells increase the glucose uptake, increase glycolysis and PCr is reduced since it donates a phosphate to ADP in order to generate ATP. However, in the anorectic anx/anx mouse we observed a reduced glucose uptake despite a compensatory up-regulation of the glucose transporter Glut4 but a decreased ratio of the AMPK-P/AMPK indicates no translocation of the glucose transporter. The elevated levels of PCr both at basal level and during stress, indicates that the hypothalamic neurons of the *anx/anx* mouse have an excess of phosphate donors to generate ATP. The decreased levels of lactate indicates that, despite the mitochondrial dysfunction generating less ATP, the anaerobic glycolysis is not utilized, via pyruvate, to generate more energy. The reduced uptake of glucose together with reduced levels of cellular AMP and IMP and increased level of ATP in the *anx/anx* mouse points to that hypothalamic neurons are utilizing less energy and therefore are less active. We did not isolate each cellular type of the hypothalamus when the metabolic activity within the cells were measured and cannot determine the ATP source nor which cell type in the hypothalamus that suffer most from reduced cellular metabolism. The astrocytes regulate synaptic activity of the hypothalamic neurons [292, 293].

To self starve requires extreme determination and most people will start to eat due to very strong hunger senses, as an evolutionary safeguard against too low energy reserves (represented by low levels of leptin and insulin and high levels of ghrelin). However, what if there is genetic errors preventing the neurons to signal normally and starvation can prolong and even feel as a reward or at least some type of satisfaction? What if you are born with reduced hunger feelings long before body appearance is considered? These two questions are central for our studies in the hypothalamus of the two anorectic mouse models. The predisposition to AN is most likely caused by several genes, therefore, reduced cellular metabolic activity and glia activation related to mitochondrial dysfunction in the *anx/anx* mouse and neuropeptidergic changes in the *Cntn-1* KO mouse may be applicatory genetic causes to human adolescents with AN and with kids with failure to thrive. In regards to AN there may be environmental factors that trigger the onset, however, it failure to thrive the environmental factor may not be as strong as the genetic factor as this may start even in infants. The two anorectic mouse models in our studies represent a pure genetic adolescent model of AN.

6 FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

In order to further understand the molecular mechanism whereby Contactin-1 modulates hypothalamic NPY/AgRP neurons it would be of value to further explore if/how Contactin-1 affects axonal outgrowth of the Arc projections to the PVN target. This can be done using explant cultures from the Arc and PVN of Cntn1-KO and WT mice, and further with DiI labeling of Arc neurons tracing the axonal outgrowth *in situ* in fixed tissue. Another option is to analyze the Cntn1-KO mouse crossed with the NPY-GFP mouse to monitor the axons by green fluorescent protein expressed from the NPY promotor. With the analysis of Contactin-1 and Caspr-1 expression levels and location in the anx/anx mouse we will be able under stand more of the function of Contactin-1 in the hypothalamus and further tease out the molecular differences between the two anorectic mouse models. Contactin-1 has been found to interact with the chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan phosphacan/receptor-type protein tyrosine phosphatase beta, RPPT- β , expressed by astrocytes and on nerve fibers around neurons in the PVN target area. A possible mechanism is that this interaction is involved in modulating the synaptic plasticity of the Arc neurons [294] or to shuttle lactate to neurons for increased ATP production [295]. To investigate if functional synapses are formed in the target area we will use synaptic markers identifying pre- and postsynaptic structures.

Further analyses of glial expression in other hypothalamic areas of the *Cntn1*-KO are needed. This, since the strongest increase in expression of the microglia marker observed in the *anx/anx* mouse was in the MPO [45]. Continuing studies on the *anx/anx* mouse would include anti-inflammatory treatments in order to investigate the role of the inflammatory profile on the anorectic phenotype, i.e. studying possible improvements in survival, body weight, food intake as well as possible modulation of the observed hypothalamic activation of microglia. Since we confirmed that there is reduced cellular metabolic activity in the hypothalamus of the *anx/anx* mouse, we need to investigate which cell type is mostly affected by the mitochondrial dysfunction. This would be done by investigating levels of AMPK-(P) in astrocytes and neurons separately. Cortical astrocytes and neurons have an equal amount of mitochondria but have cell type specific pattern for key glycolytic enzymes as astrocytes favor a higher glycolytic rate and lower oxidative metabolism and neurons favor the opposite [296, 297]. Since astrocytes are involved in the support of normal neuronal process activity it is possible that a lack of this function will promote degeneration of neurons in the hypothalamus.

Finally, the expression pattern of K_{ATP} in the *anx/anx* mouse should be studied in detail, since we suggest that the expression of K_{ATP} with the specific pore-forming subunits Kir6.2 and regulatory SUR1 by the Arc neurons makes these neurons extra sensitive to ATP deficiency and increased levels of ROS, and thus put them in a hibernation-like state [148, 257, 258, 298, 299]. The K_{ATP} expression could be associated with anorexia in the *Cntn1*-KO mouse as well, as the maturation of the NPY/AgRP projections have been associated with initiation of K_{ATP} (Kir6.2/SUR1) expression and nutritional status [298]. It would thus be worth exploring the channel in these animals as well as in humans with AN.

7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would like to send my sincere gratitude to:

Dr. Ida Nilsson for her efficient and educational way of supporting my thesis work. Her determination and encouragement has been absolutely crucial for this thesis. Thank you so much.

Professor. Martin Schalling for his support and guidance.

Dr. Jeanette Johansen for introducing me to the hypothalamic area.

Professor Ted Ebendal for his never ending believes that I should graduate and his gallantry. Professor Tomas Hökfelt for his generosity of lending me equipment and showing complaisance with perfect timing.

Dr. Marie Swedberg, Åsa Söderberg, Siv Eriksson for their help and guidance with radiography.

Professor. Ranscht for the collaborations with the *Cntn1*-KO mouse and for an educational time in La Jolla.

Dr. Bjorn Tyrberg for financial and laboratory support.

Dr. Abe Katz for his knowledge and technical help with the neuroactivity study in the anx/anx mouse.

Dr. Erik Berglund for his great knowledge on myelinated nerves and IHC and EM.

Charlotte Lindfors for good collaborations with the neuroactivity study.

Swedish-American Foundation and H.R.H Crown Princess Victoria for generous support for anorexia studies in the *Cntn1*-KO mouse.

The roommates: Louise for always being positive, Diana for being a goal to reach, Miao for good collaborations and candy support, Mikael for moral support, Malin for bringing Sigge, and Anna-Lee for cheers.

The extremely friendly and helpful CMM L1:00 corridor (in random order): Catharina, Anna W., Karin, Vincent, Yabin, Parvin, Paschalis, Malin R., Annika, Katarina, Malin A., Anna F.H., Elin, Anna M., Ingegerd, Tomas, Joelle, Sahl, Nicky, JingYa, Xiao Tian, Jenny, Selina, Santi, Carlos and Selim,

The best cheering girlfriends: my sister Josefine, and cousin Kristin, Jenn (San Diego/Boston), Ola (Orlando), Becky (D.C.), Lena and Annika.

All this would not have been possible if Ludvig♥ hadn't supported me and agreed to let me work and for my father Per-Olof traveling from Karlstad to Gothenburg taking care of him during the weeks.

Thank you.

8 REFERENCES

- 1. Fisher, M., M. Gonzalez, and J. Malizio, *Eating disorders in adolescents: how does the DSM-5 change the diagnosis?* Int J Adolesc Med Health, 2015. **27**(4): p. 437-41.
- 2. Call, C., B.T. Walsh, and E. Attia, *From DSM-IV to DSM-5: changes to eating disorder diagnoses.* Curr Opin Psychiatry, 2013. **26**(6): p. 532-6.
- 3. Association, A.P., *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5)*. 2013.
- 4. Bulik, C.M., et al., *Prevalence, heritability, and prospective risk factors for anorexia nervosa*. Arch Gen Psychiatry, 2006. **63**(3): p. 305-12.
- 5. Atiye, M., J. Miettunen, and A. Raevuori-Helkamaa, *A meta-analysis of temperament in eating disorders*. Eur Eat Disord Rev, 2015. **23**(2): p. 89-99.
- 6. van Son, G.E., et al., *Time trends in the incidence of eating disorders: a primary care study in the Netherlands.* Int J Eat Disord, 2006. **39**(7): p. 565-9.
- 7. Currin, L., et al., *Time trends in eating disorder incidence*. Br J Psychiatry, 2005. **186**: p. 132-5.
- 8. Papadopoulos, F.C., et al., *Excess mortality, causes of death and prognostic factors in anorexia nervosa.* Br J Psychiatry, 2009. **194**(1): p. 10-7.
- 9. Tidemalm, D., et al., *Excess mortality in persons with severe mental disorder in Sweden: a cohort study of 12 103 individuals with and without contact with psychiatric services.* Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Health, 2008. **4**: p. 23.
- 10. Harris, E.C. and B. Barraclough, *Excess mortality of mental disorder*. Br J Psychiatry, 1998. **173**: p. 11-53.
- 11. Baroncini, M., et al., *Sex steroid hormones-related structural plasticity in the human hypothalamus.* Neuroimage, 2010. **50**(2): p. 428-33.
- 12. Golden, N.H. and I.R. Shenker, *Amenorrhea in anorexia nervosa. Neuroendocrine control of hypothalamic dysfunction.* Int J Eat Disord, 1994. **16**(1): p. 53-60.
- Watson, T.L. and A.E. Andersen, A critical examination of the amenorrhea and weight criteria for diagnosing anorexia nervosa. Acta Psychiatr Scand, 2003. 108(3): p. 175-82.
- 14. Casper, R.C. and J.M. Davis, *On the course of anorexia nervosa*. Am J Psychiatry, 1977. **134**(9): p. 974-8.
- 15. Mattar, L., et al., *Relationship between malnutrition and depression or anxiety in Anorexia Nervosa: a critical review of the literature.* J Affect Disord, 2011. **132**(3): p. 311-8.
- 16. Attia, E., *Anorexia nervosa: current status and future directions*. Annu Rev Med, 2010. **61**: p. 425-35.
- 17. Ploog, D.W. and K.M. Pirke, *Psychobiology of anorexia nervosa*. Psychol Med, 1987. **17**(4): p. 843-59.

- 18. Sodersten, P., C. Bergh, and M. Zandian, *Understanding eating disorders*. Horm Behav, 2006. **50**(4): p. 572-8.
- 19. Weiselberg, E.C., M. Gonzalez, and M. Fisher, *Eating disorders in the twenty-first century*. Minerva Ginecol, 2011. **63**(6): p. 531-45.
- 20. Boraska, V., et al., *A genome-wide association study of anorexia nervosa*. Mol Psychiatry, 2014. **19**(10): p. 1085-94.
- 21. Easter, M.M., "Not all my fault": genetics, stigma, and personal responsibility for women with eating disorders. Soc Sci Med, 2012. **75**(8): p. 1408-16.
- 22. Striegel-Moore, R.H. and C.M. Bulik, *Risk factors for eating disorders*. Am Psychol, 2007. **62**(3): p. 181-98.
- 23. Bulik, C.M., P.F. Sullivan, and K.S. Kendler, *Genetic and environmental contributions to obesity and binge eating.* Int J Eat Disord, 2003. **33**(3): p. 293-8.
- 24. Rabin, D.S., et al., *Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function in patients with the premenstrual syndrome*. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1990. **71**(5): p. 1158-62.
- 25. Palasz, A., [Functional disturbances of the hypothalamus in patients with anorexia nervosa]. Psychiatr Pol, 2004. **38**(6): p. 1001-9.
- 26. Baranowska, B., et al., *The role of leptin and orexins in the dysfunction of hypothalamo-pituitary-gonadal regulation and in the mechanism of hyperactivity in patients with anorexia nervosa.* Neuro Endocrinol Lett, 2008. **29**(1): p. 37-40.
- 27. Barsh, G.S., I.S. Farooqi, and S. O'Rahilly, *Genetics of body-weight regulation*. Nature, 2000. **404**(6778): p. 644-51.
- Smith, G.P., *Animal models of human eating disorders*. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1989.
 575: p. 63-72; discussion 72-4.
- 29. Casper, R.C., E.L. Sullivan, and L. Tecott, *Relevance of animal models to human eating disorders and obesity.* Psychopharmacology (Berl), 2008. **199**(3): p. 313-29.
- 30. Hebebrand, J., et al., *The need to revise the diagnostic criteria for anorexia nervosa*. J Neural Transm (Vienna), 2004. **111**(7): p. 827-40.
- 31. Berglund, E.O., et al., *Ataxia and abnormal cerebellar microorganization in mice with ablated contactin gene expression*. Neuron, 1999. **24**(3): p. 739-50.
- 32. Maltais, L.J., P.W. Lane, and W.G. Beamer, *Anorexia, a recessive mutation causing starvation in preweanling mice.* J Hered, 1984. **75**(6): p. 468-72.
- 33. Hebebrand, J., et al., *The role of leptin in anorexia nervosa: clinical implications*. Mol Psychiatry, 2007. **12**(1): p. 23-35.
- 34. Grinspoon, S., et al., *Serum leptin levels in women with anorexia nervosa*. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 1996. **81**(11): p. 3861-3.
- 35. Johansen, J.E., et al., *Hypothalamic CART and serum leptin levels are reduced in the anorectic (anx/anx) mouse.* Brain Res Mol Brain Res, 2000. **84**(1-2): p. 97-105.
- 36. Lindfors, C., et al., *Hypothalamic mitochondrial dysfunction associated with anorexia in the anx/anx mouse*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2011. **108**(44): p. 18108-13.
- 37. Broberger, C., *Brain regulation of food intake and appetite: molecules and networks.* J Intern Med, 2005. **258**(4): p. 301-27.

- 38. Broberger, C., et al., *Changes in neuropeptide Y receptors and pro-opiomelanocortin in the anorexia (anx/anx) mouse hypothalamus.* J Neurosci, 1999. **19**(16): p. 7130-9.
- 39. Broberger, C., et al., *The neuropeptide Y/agouti gene-related protein (AGRP) brain circuitry in normal, anorectic, and monosodium glutamate-treated mice.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1998. **95**(25): p. 15043-8.
- 40. Broberger, C., et al., *Hypothalamic neurohistochemistry of the murine anorexia* (*anx/anx*) *mutation: altered processing of neuropeptide Y in the arcuate nucleus.* J Comp Neurol, 1997. **387**(1): p. 124-35.
- 41. Cheng, X., et al., *Regulation of expression of neuropeptide Y Y1 and Y2 receptors in the arcuate nucleus of fasted rats.* Brain Res, 1998. **792**(1): p. 89-96.
- 42. Broberger, C., et al., *The neuropeptide Y/agouti gene-related protein (AGRP) brain circuitry in normal, anorectic, and monosodium glutamate-treated mice.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1998. **95**(25): p. 15043-15048.
- 43. Hokfelt, T., et al., *NPY and its involvement in axon guidance, neurogenesis, and feeding*. Nutrition, 2008. **24**(9): p. 860-8.
- 44. Johansen, J.E., et al., *Evidence for hypothalamic dysregulation in mouse models of anorexia as well as in humans.* Physiol Behav, 2007. **92**(1-2): p. 278-82.
- 45. Nilsson, I., et al., *Aberrant agouti-related protein system in the hypothalamus of the anx/anx mouse is associated with activation of microglia.* J Comp Neurol, 2008. **507**(1): p. 1128-40.
- 46. Nilsson, I.A., et al., *Anorexia and hypothalamic degeneration*. Vitam Horm, 2013. **92**: p. 27-60.
- 47. Nilsson, I.A., et al., *Evidence of hypothalamic degeneration in the anorectic anx/anx mouse*. Glia, 2011. **59**(1): p. 45-57.
- 48. Schalling, M., et al., *Genes involved in animal models of obesity and anorexia.* J Intern Med, 1999. **245**(6): p. 613-9.
- 49. Jahng, J.W., et al., *Neuropeptide Y mRNA and serotonin innervation in the arcuate nucleus of anorexia mutant mice*. Brain Res, 1998. **790**(1-2): p. 67-73.
- 50. Son, J.H., et al., *Drastic and selective hyperinnervation of central serotonergic neurons in a lethal neurodevelopmental mouse mutant, Anorexia (anx).* Brain Res Mol Brain Res, 1994. **25**(1-2): p. 129-34.
- 51. Mercader, J.M., et al., *Hypothalamus transcriptome profile suggests an anorexiacachexia syndrome in the anx/anx mouse model.* Physiol Genomics, 2008. **35**(3): p. 341-50.
- 52. Lachuer, J., et al., *Gene expression profiling reveals an inflammatory process in the anx/anx mutant mice*. Brain Res Mol Brain Res, 2005. **139**(2): p. 372-6.
- 53. Mercader, J.M., et al., *Aberrant brain microRNA target and miRISC gene expression in the anx/anx anorexia mouse model.* Gene, 2012. **497**(2): p. 181-90.
- 54. Kim, M.J., et al., *Increases in cell proliferation and apoptosis in dentate gyrus of anorexia (anx/anx) mice.* Neurosci Lett, 2001. **302**(2-3): p. 109-12.
- 55. Vogel, R.O., et al., *Human mitochondrial complex I assembly is mediated by NDUFAF1*. FEBS J, 2005. **272**(20): p. 5317-26.

- 56. Chen, A.I., et al., *TrkB (tropomyosin-related kinase B) controls the assembly and maintenance of GABAergic synapses in the cerebellar cortex.* J Neurosci, 2011.
 31(8): p. 2769-80.
- 57. Brackenbury, W.J., et al., *Functional reciprocity between Na+ channel Nav1.6 and beta1 subunits in the coordinated regulation of excitability and neurite outgrowth.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2010. **107**(5): p. 2283-8.
- 58. Brackenbury, W.J., et al., *Voltage-gated Na+ channel beta1 subunit-mediated neurite outgrowth requires Fyn kinase and contributes to postnatal CNS development in vivo.* J Neurosci, 2008. **28**(12): p. 3246-56.
- 59. Boyle, M.E., et al., *Contactin orchestrates assembly of the septate-like junctions at the paranode in myelinated peripheral nerve*. Neuron, 2001. **30**(2): p. 385-397.
- 60. Kazarinova-Noyes, K., et al., *Contactin associates with Na+ channels and increases their functional expression.* J Neurosci, 2001. **21**(19): p. 7517-25.
- 61. Boyle, M.E., et al., *Contactin orchestrates assembly of the septate-like junctions at the paranode in myelinated peripheral nerve*. Neuron, 2001. **30**(2): p. 385-97.
- 62. Poliak, S., et al., *Localization of Caspr2 in myelinated nerves depends on axon-glia interactions and the generation of barriers along the axon.* J Neurosci, 2001. **21**(19): p. 7568-75.
- 63. Gollan, L., et al., *Retention of a cell adhesion complex at the paranodal junction requires the cytoplasmic region of Caspr.* J Cell Biol, 2002. **157**(7): p. 1247-56.
- 64. Zuko, A., et al., *Contactins: structural aspects in relation to developmental functions in brain disease.* Adv Protein Chem Struct Biol, 2011. **84**: p. 143-80.
- 65. Shimoda, Y. and K. Watanabe, *Contactins: emerging key roles in the development and function of the nervous system.* Cell Adh Migr, 2009. **3**(1): p. 64-70.
- 66. Brummendorf, T., et al., *Neural cell recognition molecule F11: homology with fibronectin type III and immunoglobulin type C domains*. Neuron, 1989. **2**(4): p. 1351-61.
- 67. Gennarini, G., et al., *The mouse neuronal cell surface protein F3: a phosphatidylinositol-anchored member of the immunoglobulin superfamily related to chicken contactin.* J Cell Biol, 1989. **109**(2): p. 775-88.
- 68. Berglund, E., L.E. Thornell, and T. Stigbrand, *Intracerebral distribution of Gp135, a new human brain glycoprotein.* Brain Res, 1991. **549**(2): p. 292-6.
- 69. Berglund, E.O. and B. Ranscht, *Molecular cloning and in situ localization of the human contactin gene (CNTN1) on chromosome 12q11-q12.* Genomics, 1994. **21**(3): p. 571-582.
- 70. Falk, J., et al., *F3/contactin, a neuronal cell adhesion molecule implicated in axogenesis and myelination.* Biol Cell, 2002. **94**(6): p. 327-34.
- 71. Karagogeos, D., *Neural GPI-anchored cell adhesion molecules*. Front Biosci, 2003.
 8: p. s1304-20.
- 72. Berglund, E., T. Stigbrand, and S.R. Carlsson, *Isolation and characterization of a membrane glycoprotein from human brain with sequence similarities to cell adhesion proteins from chicken and mouse*. Eur J Biochem, 1991. **197**(2): p. 549-54.

- 73. Ranscht, B., Sequence of contactin, a 130-kD glycoprotein concentrated in areas of interneuronal contact, defines a new member of the immunoglobulin supergene family in the nervous system. J Cell Biol, 1988. **107**(4): p. 1561-73.
- Colakoglu, G., et al., Contactin-1 regulates myelination and nodal/paranodal domain organization in the central nervous system. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2014. 111(3): p. E394-403.
- 75. Faivre-Sarrailh, C., et al., *The glycosylphosphatidyl inositol-anchored adhesion molecule F3/contactin is required for surface transport of paranodin/contactin- associated protein (caspr)*. J Cell Biol, 2000. **149**(2): p. 491-502.
- 76. Murai, K.K., D. Misner, and B. Ranscht, *Contactin supports synaptic plasticity associated with hippocampal long-term depression but not potentiation*. Curr Biol, 2002. **12**(3): p. 181-90.
- Pillai, A.M., et al., No effect of genetic deletion of contactin-associated protein (CASPR) on axonal orientation and synaptic plasticity. J Neurosci Res, 2007. 85(11): p. 2318-31.
- 78. Li, G.Y., et al., *Expression and prognostic significance of contactin 1 in human hepatocellular carcinoma*. Onco Targets Ther, 2016. **9**: p. 387-94.
- 79. Rubio-Marrero, E.N., et al., *Structural Characterization of the Extracellular Domain of CASPR2 and Insights into Its Association with the Novel Ligand Contactin1*. J Biol Chem, 2016. **291**(11): p. 5788-802.
- 80. Poot, M., A candidate gene association study further corroborates involvement of contactin genes in autism. Mol Syndromol, 2014. **5**(5): p. 229-35.
- 81. Reiner, O., et al., *Regulation of neuronal migration, an emerging topic in autism spectrum disorders.* J Neurochem, 2016. **136**(3): p. 440-56.
- 82. Zucker, N.L., et al., *Anorexia nervosa and autism spectrum disorders: guided investigation of social cognitive endophenotypes.* Psychol Bull, 2007. **133**(6): p. 976-1006.
- 83. Berkman, N.D., K.N. Lohr, and C.M. Bulik, *Outcomes of eating disorders: a systematic review of the literature*. Int J Eat Disord, 2007. **40**(4): p. 293-309.
- 84. Routtenberg, A. and A.W. Kuznesof, *Self-starvation of rats living in activity wheels on a restricted feeding schedule.* J Comp Physiol Psychol, 1967. **64**(3): p. 414-21.
- 85. Gutierrez, E., *A rat in the labyrinth of anorexia nervosa: contributions of the activitybased anorexia rodent model to the understanding of anorexia nervosa.* Int J Eat Disord, 2013. **46**(4): p. 289-301.
- 86. Szczypka, M.S., et al., *Dopamine production in the caudate putamen restores feeding in dopamine-deficient mice*. Neuron, 2001. **30**(3): p. 819-28.
- 87. Gotoh, K., et al., *Brain-derived neurotrophic factor, corticotropin-releasing factor, and hypothalamic neuronal histamine interact to regulate feeding behavior.* J Neurochem, 2013. **125**(4): p. 588-98.
- 88. Pelleymounter, M.A., M.J. Cullen, and C.L. Wellman, *Characteristics of BDNF-induced weight loss.* Exp Neurol, 1995. **131**(2): p. 229-38.
- 89. Ribases, M., et al., *Association of BDNF with anorexia, bulimia and age of onset of weight loss in six European populations.* Hum Mol Genet, 2004. **13**(12): p. 1205-12.

- 90. Gropp, E., et al., *Agouti-related peptide-expressing neurons are mandatory for feeding*. Nat Neurosci, 2005. **8**(10): p. 1289-91.
- 91. Luquet, S., et al., *NPY/AgRP neurons are essential for feeding in adult mice but can be ablated in neonates.* Science, 2005. **310**(5748): p. 683-5.
- 92. Ren, H., et al., Anorexia and impaired glucose metabolism in mice with hypothalamic ablation of Glut4 neurons. Diabetes, 2015. **64**(2): p. 405-17.
- 93. Kola, B., *Role of AMP-activated protein kinase in the control of appetite*. J Neuroendocrinol, 2008. **20**(7): p. 942-51.
- 94. Claret, M., et al., *AMPK is essential for energy homeostasis regulation and glucose sensing by POMC and AgRP neurons.* J Clin Invest, 2007. **117**(8): p. 2325-36.
- 95. Gao, Q. and T.L. Horvath, *Neuronal control of energy homeostasis*. FEBS Lett, 2008. **582**(1): p. 132-41.
- 96. Gao, Q. and T.L. Horvath, *Neurobiology of feeding and energy expenditure*. Annu Rev Neurosci, 2007. **30**: p. 367-98.
- 97. Levin, B.E., A.A. Dunn-Meynell, and V.H. Routh, *Brain glucose sensing and body energy homeostasis: role in obesity and diabetes.* Am J Physiol, 1999. **276**(5 Pt 2): p. R1223-31.
- 98. Nicolini, A., et al., *Malnutrition, anorexia and cachexia in cancer patients: A minireview on pathogenesis and treatment.* Biomed Pharmacother, 2013. **67**(8): p. 807-17.
- 99. Lawrence, C.B., A.V. Turnbull, and N.J. Rothwell, *Hypothalamic control of feeding*. Curr Opin Neurobiol, 1999. **9**(6): p. 778-83.
- Schwartz, M.W., et al., *Central nervous system control of food intake*. Nature, 2000.
 404(6778): p. 661-71.
- 101. Broberger, C. and T. Hokfelt, *Hypothalamic and vagal neuropeptide circuitries regulating food intake*. Physiol Behav, 2001. **74**(4-5): p. 669-82.
- Schwartz, M.W., Brain pathways controlling food intake and body weight. Exp Biol Med (Maywood), 2001. 226(11): p. 978-81.
- 103. Baskin, D.G., J.E. Blevins, and M.W. Schwartz, *How the brain regulates food intake and body weight: the role of leptin.* J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab, 2001. **14 Suppl 6**: p. 1417-29.
- 104. Biran, J., et al., *Role of developmental factors in hypothalamic function*. Front Neuroanat, 2015. **9**: p. 47.
- 105. Elias, C.F., et al., *Leptin differentially regulates NPY and POMC neurons projecting to the lateral hypothalamic area.* Neuron, 1999. **23**(4): p. 775-86.
- 106. Elmquist, J.K., et al., *Leptin activates distinct projections from the dorsomedial and ventromedial hypothalamic nuclei*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1998. **95**(2): p. 741-6.
- Cansell, C. and S. Luquet, *Hypothalamic regulation of energy balance: a key role for DICER miRNA processing in arcuate POMC neurons*. Mol Metab, 2012. 2(2): p. 55-7.
- 108. Cansell, C., et al., *Arcuate AgRP neurons and the regulation of energy balance*. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne), 2012. **3**: p. 169.

- 109. Krashes, M.J., et al., *Rapid versus delayed stimulation of feeding by the endogenously released AgRP neuron mediators GABA, NPY, and AgRP.* Cell Metab, 2013. **18**(4): p. 588-95.
- 110. Bouret, S.G., S.J. Draper, and R.B. Simerly, *Formation of projection pathways from the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus to hypothalamic regions implicated in the neural control of feeding behavior in mice.* J Neurosci, 2004. **24**(11): p. 2797-805.
- 111. Broberger, C., et al., Hypocretin/orexin- and melanin-concentrating hormoneexpressing cells form distinct populations in the rodent lateral hypothalamus: relationship to the neuropeptide Y and agouti gene-related protein systems. J Comp Neurol, 1998. 402(4): p. 460-74.
- 112. Hokfelt, T., et al., *Neuropeptides--an overview*. Neuropharmacology, 2000. **39**(8): p. 1337-56.
- 113. Kim, E.R., et al., *Hypothalamic Non-AgRP, Non-POMC GABAergic Neurons Are Required for Postweaning Feeding and NPY Hyperphagia.* J Neurosci, 2015. 35(29): p. 10440-50.
- 114. Herman, J.P., J. Flak, and R. Jankord, *Chronic stress plasticity in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus*. Prog Brain Res, 2008. **170**: p. 353-64.
- Jankord, R. and J.P. Herman, *Limbic regulation of hypothalamo-pituitary*adrenocortical function during acute and chronic stress. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2008. 1148: p. 64-73.
- 116. Pyner, S. and J.H. Coote, *Identification of branching paraventricular neurons of the hypothalamus that project to the rostroventrolateral medulla and spinal cord.* Neuroscience, 2000. **100**(3): p. 549-56.
- 117. Grove, K.L. and M.S. Smith, *Ontogeny of the hypothalamic neuropeptide Y system*. Physiol Behav, 2003. **79**(1): p. 47-63.
- 118. Walkin, L., et al., *The role of mouse strain differences in the susceptibility to fibrosis: a systematic review*. Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair, 2013. **6**(1): p. 18.
- 119. Shi, Z., A.E. Wakil, and D.C. Rockey, *Strain-specific differences in mouse hepatic wound healing are mediated by divergent T helper cytokine responses.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1997. **94**(20): p. 10663-8.
- 120. Paylor, R. and J.N. Crawley, *Inbred strain differences in prepulse inhibition of the mouse startle response*. Psychopharmacology (Berl), 1997. **132**(2): p. 169-80.
- 121. Crawley, J.N., et al., Behavioral phenotypes of inbred mouse strains: implications and recommendations for molecular studies. Psychopharmacology (Berl), 1997.
 132(2): p. 107-24.
- 122. Pietropaolo, S. and W.E. Crusio, *Strain-dependent changes in acoustic startle response and its plasticity across adolescence in mice*. Behav Genet, 2009. **39**(6): p. 623-31.
- 123. Crusio, W.E., et al., *Standards for the publication of mouse mutant studies*. Genes Brain Behav, 2009. **8**(1): p. 1-4.
- 124. Nadler, J.J., et al., *Large-scale gene expression differences across brain regions and inbred strains correlate with a behavioral phenotype*. Genetics, 2006. **174**(3): p. 1229-36.

- 125. Epstein, H.T., et al., *Strain differences in mouse brain weight gain and spatiallocation scores during postnatal development.* Biol Neonate, 1991. **59**(3): p. 171-80.
- 126. Kraus, P., et al., *Mouse strain specific gene expression differences for illumina microarray expression profiling in embryos.* BMC Res Notes, 2012. **5**: p. 232.
- 127. Clancy, B., R.B. Darlington, and B.L. Finlay, *Translating developmental time across mammalian species*. Neuroscience, 2001. **105**(1): p. 7-17.
- 128. Koutcherov, Y., et al., *Organization of human hypothalamus in fetal development*. J Comp Neurol, 2002. **446**(4): p. 301-24.
- 129. Bouret, S.G., Neurodevelopmental actions of leptin. Brain Res, 2010. 1350: p. 2-9.
- 130. Bouret, S.G., *Leptin, nutrition, and the programming of hypothalamic feeding circuits.* Nestle Nutr Workshop Ser Pediatr Program, 2010. **65**: p. 25-35; discussion 35-9.
- Steculorum, S.M. and S.G. Bouret, *Developmental effects of ghrelin*. Peptides, 2011.
 32(11): p. 2362-6.
- 132. Bouret, S.G., *Organizational actions of metabolic hormones*. Front Neuroendocrinol, 2013. **34**(1): p. 18-26.
- 133. Bouret, S.G., et al., *Hypothalamic neural projections are permanently disrupted in diet-induced obese rats.* Cell Metab, 2008. **7**(2): p. 179-85.
- 134. Elmquist, J.K., et al., *Distributions of leptin receptor mRNA isoforms in the rat brain*. J Comp Neurol, 1998. **395**(4): p. 535-47.
- 135. Fei, H., et al., *Anatomic localization of alternatively spliced leptin receptors (Ob-R) in mouse brain and other tissues.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1997. **94**(13): p. 7001-5.
- 136. Hakansson, M.L., et al., *Leptin receptor immunoreactivity in chemically defined target neurons of the hypothalamus.* J Neurosci, 1998. **18**(1): p. 559-72.
- 137. Baskin, D.G., T.M. Hahn, and M.W. Schwartz, *Leptin sensitive neurons in the hypothalamus*. Horm Metab Res, 1999. **31**(5): p. 345-50.
- Lenard, N.R. and H.R. Berthoud, *Central and peripheral regulation of food intake* and physical activity: pathways and genes. Obesity (Silver Spring), 2008. 16 Suppl 3: p. S11-22.
- 139. Gnanapavan, S., et al., *The tissue distribution of the mRNA of ghrelin and subtypes of its receptor, GHS-R, in humans.* J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 2002. **87**(6): p. 2988.
- 140. Kojima, M., et al., *Ghrelin is a growth-hormone-releasing acylated peptide from stomach*. Nature, 1999. **402**(6762): p. 656-60.
- Banks, W.A., et al., *Extent and direction of ghrelin transport across the blood-brain barrier is determined by its unique primary structure*. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 2002.
 302(2): p. 822-7.
- 142. Andrews, Z.B., et al., *UCP2 mediates ghrelin's action on NPY/AgRP neurons by lowering free radicals*. Nature, 2008. **454**(7206): p. 846-51.
- 143. Baskin, D.G., et al., *Insulin and leptin: dual adiposity signals to the brain for the regulation of food intake and body weight.* Brain Res, 1999. **848**(1-2): p. 114-23.

- 144. Corp, E.S., et al., *Localization of 125I-insulin binding sites in the rat hypothalamus by quantitative autoradiography.* Neurosci Lett, 1986. **70**(1): p. 17-22.
- 145. Marks, J.L., et al., *Localization of insulin receptor mRNA in rat brain by in situ hybridization*. Endocrinology, 1990. **127**(6): p. 3234-6.
- 146. Plum, L., M. Schubert, and J.C. Bruning, *The role of insulin receptor signaling in the brain*. Trends Endocrinol Metab, 2005. **16**(2): p. 59-65.
- 147. Harvey, J., et al., *Leptin activates ATP-sensitive potassium channels in the rat insulinsecreting cell line, CRI-G1.* J Physiol, 1997. **504** (**Pt 3**): p. 527-35.
- 148. Spanswick, D., et al., *Insulin activates ATP-sensitive K+ channels in hypothalamic neurons of lean, but not obese rats.* Nat Neurosci, 2000. **3**(8): p. 757-8.
- 149. Richardson, W.D., et al., *NG2-glia as multipotent neural stem cells: fact or fantasy?* Neuron, 2011. **70**(4): p. 661-73.
- 150. Doetsch, F., et al., *Subventricular zone astrocytes are neural stem cells in the adult mammalian brain.* Cell, 1999. **97**(6): p. 703-16.
- 151. Menn, B., et al., Origin of oligodendrocytes in the subventricular zone of the adult brain. J Neurosci, 2006. **26**(30): p. 7907-18.
- 152. Ginhoux, F., et al., *Origin and differentiation of microglia*. Front Cell Neurosci, 2013.7: p. 45.
- 153. Hawkins, B.T. and T.P. Davis, *The blood-brain barrier/neurovascular unit in health and disease*. Pharmacol Rev, 2005. **57**(2): p. 173-85.
- 154. Hertz, L. and H.R. Zielke, *Astrocytic control of glutamatergic activity: astrocytes as stars of the show.* Trends in Neurosciences, 2004. **27**(12): p. 735-743.
- 155. Magistretti, P.J., *Neuron-glia metabolic coupling and plasticity*. Journal of Experimental Biology, 2006. **209**(12): p. 2304-2311.
- 156. Gordon, G.R.J., et al., *Norepinephrine triggers release of glial ATP to increase postsynaptic efficacy*. Nature Neuroscience, 2005. **8**(8): p. 1078-1086.
- 157. Bowser, D.N. and B.S. Khakh, *ATP excites interneurons and astrocytes to increase synaptic inhibition in neuronal networks.* J Neurosci, 2004. **24**(39): p. 8606-20.
- 158. Kimelberg, H.K., *Functions of mature mammalian astrocytes: a current view*. Neuroscientist, 2010. **16**(1): p. 79-106.
- 159. Kimelberg, H.K. and M. Nedergaard, *Functions of astrocytes and their potential as therapeutic targets*. Neurotherapeutics, 2010. **7**(4): p. 338-53.
- 160. Fields, R.D., *Oligodendrocytes changing the rules: action potentials in glia and oligodendrocytes controlling action potentials.* Neuroscientist, 2008. **14**(6): p. 540-3.
- 161. Saab, A.S., I.D. Tzvetanova, and K.A. Nave, *The role of myelin and oligodendrocytes in axonal energy metabolism.* Curr Opin Neurobiol, 2013. **23**(6): p. 1065-72.
- 162. Kassmann, C.M. and K.A. Nave, *Oligodendroglial impact on axonal function and survival a hypothesis.* Curr Opin Neurol, 2008. **21**(3): p. 235-41.
- 163. Nave, K.A., *Myelination and the trophic support of long axons*. Nat Rev Neurosci, 2010. **11**(4): p. 275-83.

- 164. Nave, K.A., *Myelination and support of axonal integrity by glia*. Nature, 2010.
 468(7321): p. 244-52.
- 165. Levine, J.M., R. Reynolds, and J.W. Fawcett, *The oligodendrocyte precursor cell in health and disease*. Trends Neurosci, 2001. **24**(1): p. 39-47.
- 166. Lang, J., et al., *Adenomatous polyposis coli regulates oligodendroglial development*. J Neurosci, 2013. **33**(7): p. 3113-30.
- 167. Kordeli, E., S. Lambert, and V. Bennett, *AnkyrinG. A new ankyrin gene with neural-specific isoforms localized at the axonal initial segment and node of Ranvier.* J Biol Chem, 1995. **270**(5): p. 2352-9.
- 168. Raine, C.S., *Morphology of myelin and myelination*. In P. Morell 1984. **2nd ed. New York Plenum**(Myelin): p. 1-41.
- Honjin, R., S. Sakato, and T. Yamashita, *Electron microscopy of the mouse optic nerve: a quantitative study of the total optic nerve fibers*. Arch Histol Jpn, 1977. **40**(4): p. 321-32.
- 170. Honjin, R., *[Formation and degeneration of nerve myelin sheath (author's transl)]*. Tanpakushitsu Kakusan Koso, 1977. **22**(6): p. 441-8.
- 171. Pham-Dinh, D., et al., *Physical mapping of the human and mouse MOG gene at the distal end of the MHC class Ib region*. Immunogenetics, 1995. **42**(5): p. 386-91.
- 172. Deber, C.M. and S.J. Reynolds, *Central nervous system myelin: structure, function, and pathology*. Clin Biochem, 1991. **24**(2): p. 113-34.
- 173. Cambi, F. and J. Kamholz, *Transcriptional regulation of the rat PLP promoter in primary cultures of oligodendrocytes*. Neurochem Res, 1994. **19**(8): p. 1055-60.
- 174. Friede, R.L., *Control of Myelin Formation by Axon Caliber (with a Model of Control Mechanism)*. Journal of Comparative Neurology, 1972. **144**(2): p. 233-&.
- 175. Fields, R.D. and G. Burnstock, *Purinergic signalling in neuron-glia interactions*. Nature Reviews Neuroscience, 2006. **7**(6): p. 423-436.
- 176. Davis, K.L., et al., *White matter changes in schizophrenia: evidence for myelinrelated dysfunction.* Arch Gen Psychiatry, 2003. **60**(5): p. 443-56.
- 177. Takahashi, N., et al., *Linking oligodendrocyte and myelin dysfunction to neurocircuitry abnormalities in schizophrenia.* Prog Neurobiol, 2011. **93**(1): p. 13-24.
- 178. Liu, J., et al., *Impaired adult myelination in the prefrontal cortex of socially isolated mice*. Nature Neuroscience, 2012. **15**(12): p. 1621-+.
- 179. Kreutzberg, G.W., *Neuronal dynamics and axonal flow. IV. Blockage of intra-axonal enzyme transport by colchicine.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1969. **62**(3): p. 722-8.
- 180. Stoll, G. and S. Jander, *The role of microglia and macrophages in the pathophysiology of the CNS*. Prog Neurobiol, 1999. **58**(3): p. 233-47.
- 181. Giulian, D., et al., *Cell surface morphology identifies microglia as a distinct class of mononuclear phagocyte.* J Neurosci, 1995. **15**(11): p. 7712-26.
- 182. Vargas-Caraveo, A., D.G. Perez-Ishiwara, and A. Martinez-Martinez, *Chronic Psychological Distress as an Inducer of Microglial Activation and Leukocyte Recruitment into the Area Postrema*. Neuroimmunomodulation, 2015. 22(5): p. 311-21.

- 183. Yuan, T.F., et al., *Commentary: the effects of psychological stress on microglial cells in the brain.* CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets, 2015. **14**(3): p. 304-8.
- 184. Bouvier, D.S. and K.K. Murai, *Synergistic actions of microglia and astrocytes in the progression of Alzheimer's disease*. J Alzheimers Dis, 2015. **45**(4): p. 1001-14.
- Perry, V.H., *Innate inflammation in Parkinson's disease*. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med, 2012. 2(9): p. a009373.
- 186. Benatti, C., et al., *Disease-Induced Neuroinflammation and Depression*. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets, 2016. **15**(4): p. 414-33.
- 187. Paolicelli, R.C., et al., *Synaptic pruning by microglia is necessary for normal brain development*. Science, 2011. **333**(6048): p. 1456-8.
- 188. Paolicelli, R.C. and C.T. Gross, *Microglia in development: linking brain wiring to brain environment*. Neuron Glia Biol, 2011. **7**(1): p. 77-83.
- Mallon, B.S., et al., Proteolipid promoter activity distinguishes two populations of NG2-positive cells throughout neonatal cortical development. J Neurosci, 2002. 22(3): p. 876-85.
- 190. Pease, P., *Buffered formaldehyde as a killing agent and primary fixative for electron microscopy.* Anat Rec 1962. **142**: p. 342.
- 191. Zamboni, I. and C. DeMartino, *Buffered picric acid formaldehyde*. *A new rapid fixative for electron microscopy*. J Cell Biol, 1967. **35**: p. 148A.
- 192. Gallyas, F., *Silver staining of myelin by means of physical development*. Neurol Res, 1979. **1**(2): p. 203-9.
- 193. Adams, J.C., *Biotin amplification of biotin and horseradish peroxidase signals in histochemical stains*. J Histochem Cytochem, 1992. **40**(10): p. 1457-63.
- Schalling, M., et al., Neuropeptide tyrosine in the rat adrenal gland-immunohistochemical and in situ hybridization studies. Neuroscience, 1988. 24(1): p. 337-49.
- 195. Fetissov, S.O., et al., *Altered hippocampal expression of neuropeptides in seizureprone GALR1 knockout mice.* Epilepsia, 2003. **44**(8): p. 1022-33.
- 196. Coghlan, J.P., et al., *Hybridization histochemistry*. Anal Biochem, 1985. **149**(1): p. 1-28.
- 197. Mugnaini, E., et al., *Distribution of Schwann cell cytoplasm and plasmalemmal vesicles (caveolae) in peripheral myelin sheaths. An electron microscopic study with thin sections and freeze-fracturing.* J Neurocytol, 1977. **6**(6): p. 647-68.
- 198. Brightman, M.W. and T.S. Reese, *Junctions between intimately apposed cell membranes in the vertebrate brain.* J Cell Biol, 1969. **40**(3): p. 648-77.
- 199. Revel, J.P. and D.W. Hamilton, *The double nature of the intermediate dense line in peripheral nerve myelin*. Anat Rec, 1969. **163**(1): p. 7-15.
- 200. Rath, A., et al., *Detergent binding explains anomalous SDS-PAGE migration of membrane proteins*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2009. **106**(6): p. 1760-5.
- 201. Wick, A.N., et al., *Localization of the primary metabolic block produced by 2deoxyglucose*. J Biol Chem, 1957. **224**(2): p. 963-9.

- 202. Robinson, J.B., Jr., et al., *Further characterization of the Krebs tricarboxylic acid cycle metabolon*. J Biol Chem, 1987. **262**(4): p. 1786-90.
- 203. Alp, P.R., E.A. Newsholme, and V.A. Zammit, *Activities of citrate synthase and NAD+-linked and NADP+-linked isocitrate dehydrogenase in muscle from vertebrates and invertebrates.* Biochem J, 1976. **154**(3): p. 689-700.
- 204. Wibom, R., L. Hagenfeldt, and U. von Dobeln, *Measurement of ATP production and respiratory chain enzyme activities in mitochondria isolated from small muscle biopsy samples*. Anal Biochem, 2002. **311**(2): p. 139-51.
- 205. Birch-Machin, M.A., et al., *An evaluation of the measurement of the activities of complexes I-IV in the respiratory chain of human skeletal muscle mitochondria.* Biochem Med Metab Biol, 1994. **51**(1): p. 35-42.
- 206. Sottocasa, G.L., et al., *An electron-transport system associated with the outer membrane of liver mitochondria. A biochemical and morphological study.* J Cell Biol, 1967. **32**(2): p. 415-38.
- 207. Cooperstein, S.J. and A. Lazarow, *A microspectrophotometric method for the determination of cytochrome oxidase*. J Biol Chem, 1951. **189**(2): p. 665-70.
- Cooperstein, S.J., A. Lazarow, and N.J. Kurfess, A microspectrophotometric method for the determination of succinic dehydrogenase. J Biol Chem, 1950. 186(1): p. 129-39.
- 209. Gollan, L., et al., *Caspr regulates the processing of contactin and inhibits its binding to neurofascin.* J Cell Biol, 2003. **163**(6): p. 1213-8.
- Rios, J.C., et al., Contactin-associated protein (Caspr) and contactin form a complex that is targeted to the paranodal junctions during myelination. J Neurosci, 2000.
 20(22): p. 8354-64.
- 211. Koch, T., et al., *Expression of the immunoglobulin superfamily cell adhesion* molecule F3 by oligodendrocyte-lineage cells. Glia, 1997. **19**(3): p. 199-212.
- Gyllensten, L. and T. Malmfors, *Myelinization of the optic nerve and its dependence* on visual function--a quantitative investigation in mice. J Embryol Exp Morphol, 1963. 11: p. 255-66.
- 213. Dangata, Y.Y., G.S. Findlater, and M.H. Kaufman, *Postnatal development of the optic nerve in (C57BL x CBA)F1 hybrid mice: general changes in morphometric parameters.* J Anat, 1996. **189 (Pt 1)**: p. 117-25.
- 214. Wang, H., et al., *Heteromultimeric K+ channels in terminal and juxtaparanodal regions of neurons*. Nature, 1993. **365**(6441): p. 75-9.
- 215. Sherman, D.L., et al., *Neurofascins are required to establish axonal domains for saltatory conduction*. Neuron, 2005. **48**(5): p. 737-42.
- 216. Kusano, K. and M.M. LaVail, *Impulse conduction in the shrimp medullated giant fiber with special reference to the structure of functionally excitable areas.* J Comp Neurol, 1971. **142**(4): p. 481-94.
- 217. Matter, K. and M.S. Balda, *Functional analysis of tight junctions*. Methods, 2003. 30(3): p. 228-34.
- 218. Matter, K. and M.S. Balda, *Signalling to and from tight junctions*. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2003. **4**(3): p. 225-36.

- 219. Mojumder, D.K., et al., *Voltage-gated sodium channel alpha-subunits Na(v)1.1, Na(v)1.2, and Na(v)1.6 in the distal mammalian retina.* Mol Vis, 2007. **13**: p. 2163-82.
- 220. Yu, F.H. and W.A. Catterall, *Overview of the voltage-gated sodium channel family*. Genome Biol, 2003. **4**(3): p. 207.
- 221. Boiko, T., et al., *Compact myelin dictates the differential targeting of two sodium channel isoforms in the same axon*. Neuron, 2001. **30**(1): p. 91-104.
- 222. Kaplan, M.R., et al., *Differential control of clustering of the sodium channels Na(v)1.2 and Na(v)1.6 at developing CNS nodes of Ranvier*. Neuron, 2001. **30**(1): p. 105-19.
- 223. Johansen, J.E., et al., *Approaches to anorexia in rodents: focus on the anx/anx mouse*. Eur J Pharmacol, 2003. **480**(1-3): p. 171-6.
- 224. Calegari, V.C., et al., *Inflammation of the hypothalamus leads to defective pancreatic islet function.* J Biol Chem, 2011. **286**(15): p. 12870-80.
- 225. Thaler, J.P., et al., *Hypothalamic inflammation and energy homeostasis: resolving the paradox.* Front Neuroendocrinol, 2010. **31**(1): p. 79-84.
- 226. De Souza, C.T., et al., *Consumption of a fat-rich diet activates a proinflammatory response and induces insulin resistance in the hypothalamus*. Endocrinology, 2005. **146**(10): p. 4192-9.
- 227. Arruda, A.P., et al., *Low-grade hypothalamic inflammation leads to defective thermogenesis, insulin resistance, and impaired insulin secretion.* Endocrinology, 2011. **152**(4): p. 1314-26.
- 228. Milanski, M., et al., Saturated fatty acids produce an inflammatory response predominantly through the activation of TLR4 signaling in hypothalamus: implications for the pathogenesis of obesity. J Neurosci, 2009. **29**(2): p. 359-70.
- 229. Moraes, J.C., et al., *High-fat diet induces apoptosis of hypothalamic neurons*. PLoS One, 2009. **4**(4): p. e5045.
- 230. Thaler, J.P., et al., *Hypothalamic inflammation: marker or mechanism of obesity pathogenesis?* Diabetes, 2013. **62**(8): p. 2629-34.
- 231. Buckman, L.B., et al., *Regional astrogliosis in the mouse hypothalamus in response* to obesity. J Comp Neurol, 2013. **521**(6): p. 1322-33.
- 232. Thaler, J.P., et al., *Obesity is associated with hypothalamic injury in rodents and humans*. J Clin Invest, 2012. **122**(1): p. 153-62.
- 233. Lira, F.S., et al., *Hypothalamic inflammation is reversed by endurance training in anorectic-cachectic rats.* Nutr Metab (Lond), 2011. **8**(1): p. 60.
- 234. Fetissov, S.O., et al., *Alterations of arcuate nucleus neuropeptidergic development in contactin-deficient mice: comparison with anorexia and food-deprived mice*. Eur J Neurosci, 2005. **22**(12): p. 3217-28.
- 235. Millington, G.W., *The role of proopiomelanocortin (POMC) neurones in feeding behaviour*. Nutr Metab (Lond), 2007. **4**: p. 18.
- 236. Millington, G.W., *Proopiomelanocortin (POMC): the cutaneous roles of its melanocortin products and receptors.* Clin Exp Dermatol, 2006. **31**(3): p. 407-12.

- 237. Qu, D., et al., A role for melanin-concentrating hormone in the central regulation of feeding behaviour. Nature, 1996. **380**(6571): p. 243-7.
- 238. Rossi, M., et al., *Melanin-concentrating hormone acutely stimulates feeding, but chronic administration has no effect on body weight*. Endocrinology, 1997. **138**(1): p. 351-5.
- 239. al., P.e., *The fine structure of the Nervous system Neurons and their supporting cells*. Oxford Press. 1991.
- 240. Pierre, K., et al., *Regulated expression of the cell adhesion glycoprotein F3 in adult hypothalamic magnocellular neurons.* J Neurosci, 1998. **18**(14): p. 5333-43.
- 241. Olive, S., et al., *Expression of a glycosyl phosphatidylinositol-anchored adhesion molecule, the glycoprotein F3, in the adult rat hypothalamo-neurohypophysial system.* Brain Res, 1995. **689**(2): p. 271-80.
- 242. Morton, G.J., et al., *Central nervous system control of food intake and body weight*. Nature, 2006. **443**(7109): p. 289-95.
- 243. Schwartz, M.W., *Central nervous system regulation of food intake*. Obesity (Silver Spring), 2006. **14 Suppl 1**: p. 1S-8S.
- 244. Gerstl, B., et al., *Lipids and proteins in multiple sclerosis white matter*. J Neurochem, 1970. **17**(5): p. 677-89.
- 245. Eng, L.F., R.S. Ghirnikar, and Y.L. Lee, *Glial fibrillary acidic protein: GFAP-thirty*one years (1969-2000). Neurochem Res, 2000. **25**(9-10): p. 1439-51.
- 246. Sofroniew, M.V. and H.V. Vinters, *Astrocytes: biology and pathology*. Acta Neuropathol, 2010. **119**(1): p. 7-35.
- 247. Sofroniew, M.V., *Molecular dissection of reactive astrogliosis and glial scar formation*. Trends Neurosci, 2009. **32**(12): p. 638-47.
- Zanier, E.R., et al., *Shape descriptors of the "never resting" microglia in three different acute brain injury models in mice*. Intensive Care Med Exp, 2015. 3(1): p. 39.
- 249. Berglund, E.O., et al., *Ataxia and abnormal cerebellar microorganization in mice with ablated contactin gene expression*. Neuron, 1999. **24**(3): p. 739-750.
- 250. Lindfors, C., et al., *Glucose intolerance and pancreatic beta-cell dysfunction in the anorectic anx/anx mouse*. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 2015. **309**(4): p. E418-27.
- 251. Gianotti, L., et al., *Effects of free fatty acids and acipimox, a lipolysis inhibitor, on the somatotroph responsiveness to GHRH in anorexia nervosa.* Clin Endocrinol (Oxf), 2000. **52**(6): p. 713-20.
- 252. Pinter, E.J., G. Tolis, and H.G. Friesen, *L-dopa, growth hormone and adipokinesis in the lean and the obese*. Int J Clin Pharmacol Biopharm, 1975. **12**(1-2): p. 277-80.
- 253. Curatola, G., et al., *Chemical-physical properties of lipoproteins in anorexia nervosa*. Eur J Clin Invest, 2004. **34**(11): p. 747-51.
- 254. Jauregui-Garrido, B., et al., *Lipid profile and cardiovascular risk in anorexia nervosa; the effect of nutritional treatment.* Nutr Hosp, 2012. **27**(3): p. 908-13.

- 255. Posey, K.A., et al., *Hypothalamic proinflammatory lipid accumulation, inflammation, and insulin resistance in rats fed a high-fat diet.* Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 2009. **296**(5): p. E1003-12.
- 256. Puzzo, D., et al., *F3/Contactin promotes hippocampal neurogenesis, synaptic plasticity, and memory in adult mice.* Hippocampus, 2013. **23**(12): p. 1367-82.
- Dunn-Meynell, A.A., N.E. Rawson, and B.E. Levin, *Distribution and phenotype of neurons containing the ATP-sensitive K+ channel in rat brain*. Brain Res, 1998.
 814(1-2): p. 41-54.
- 258. Gyte, A., et al., *Reduced expression of the KATP channel subunit, Kir6.2, is associated with decreased expression of neuropeptide Y and agouti-related protein in the hypothalami of Zucker diabetic fatty rats.* J Neuroendocrinol, 2007. **19**(12): p. 941-51.
- 259. Taylor, R.W., et al., Succinate-cytochrome c reductase: assessment of its value in the investigation of defects of the respiratory chain. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1993.
 1181(3): p. 261-5.
- 260. Hardie, D.G., *AMP-activated protein kinase: an energy sensor that regulates all aspects of cell function.* Genes Dev, 2011. **25**(18): p. 1895-908.
- 261. Hardie, D.G. and K. Sakamoto, *AMPK: a key sensor of fuel and energy status in skeletal muscle*. Physiology (Bethesda), 2006. **21**: p. 48-60.
- 262. Richter, E.A. and N.B. Ruderman, *AMPK and the biochemistry of exercise: implications for human health and disease*. Biochem J, 2009. **418**(2): p. 261-75.
- 263. Ojuka, E.O., *Role of calcium and AMP kinase in the regulation of mitochondrial biogenesis and GLUT4 levels in muscle.* Proc Nutr Soc, 2004. **63**(2): p. 275-8.
- 264. Healy, J.E., et al., *AMPK and ACCchange with fasting and physiological condition in euthermic and hibernating golden-mantled ground squirrels (Callospermophilus lateralis)*. Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol, 2011. **159**(3): p. 322-31.
- 265. Cunnane, S., et al., *Brain fuel metabolism, aging, and Alzheimer's disease*. Nutrition, 2011. **27**(1): p. 3-20.
- 266. Nugent, S., et al., Brain and systemic glucose metabolism in the healthy elderly following fish oil supplementation. Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids, 2011.
 85(5): p. 287-91.
- 267. Frerichs, K.U., et al., *Rates of glucose utilization in brain of active and hibernating ground squirrels.* Am J Physiol, 1995. **268**(2 Pt 2): p. R445-53.
- White, R., et al., Activation of oligodendroglial Fyn kinase enhances translation of mRNAs transported in hnRNP A2-dependent RNA granules. J Cell Biol, 2008. 181(4): p. 579-86.
- 269. Kramer-Albers, E.M. and R. White, *From axon-glial signalling to myelination: the integrating role of oligodendroglial Fyn kinase.* Cell Mol Life Sci, 2011. **68**(12): p. 2003-12.
- 270. Seiwa, C., et al., *Fyn tyrosine kinase participates in the compact myelin sheath formation in the central nervous system.* Neurosci Res, 2000. **37**(1): p. 21-31.

- 271. Brummendorf, T., et al., *The axonal recognition molecule F11 is a multifunctional protein: specific domains mediate interactions with Ng-CAM and restrictin.* Neuron, 1993. **10**(4): p. 711-27.
- 272. Morales, G., et al., *Induction of axonal growth by heterophilic interactions between the cell surface recognition proteins F11 and Nr-CAM/Bravo*. Neuron, 1993. **11**(6): p. 1113-22.
- 273. Volkmer, H., et al., *Dissection of complex molecular interactions of neurofascin with axonin-1, F11, and tenascin-R, which promote attachment and neurite formation of tectal cells.* J Cell Biol, 1998. **142**(4): p. 1083-93.
- 274. Zeng, L., et al., *Protein tyrosine phosphatase alpha (PTPalpha) and contactin form a novel neuronal receptor complex linked to the intracellular tyrosine kinase fyn.* J Cell Biol, 1999. **147**(4): p. 707-14.
- 275. Barres, B.A. and M.C. Raff, *Axonal control of oligodendrocyte development*. J Cell Biol, 1999. **147**(6): p. 1123-8.
- 276. Garrido, J.J., et al., *Dynamic compartmentalization of the voltage-gated sodium channels in axons*. Biol Cell, 2003. **95**(7): p. 437-45.
- Simons, M. and K. Trajkovic, Neuron-glia communication in the control of oligodendrocyte function and myelin biogenesis. J Cell Sci, 2006. 119(Pt 21): p. 4381-9.
- 278. Bhat, M.A., et al., *Axon-glia interactions and the domain organization of myelinated axons requires neurexin IV/Caspr/Paranodin.* Neuron, 2001. **30**(2): p. 369-83.
- 279. Rasband, M.N., et al., *K*+ *channel distribution and clustering in developing and hypomyelinated axons of the optic nerve.* J Neurocytol, 1999. **28**(4-5): p. 319-31.
- 280. Rasband, M.N., et al., *Dependence of nodal sodium channel clustering on paranodal axoglial contact in the developing CNS*. J Neurosci, 1999. **19**(17): p. 7516-28.
- 281. Rosenbluth, J., J.L. Dupree, and B. Popko, *Nodal sodium channel domain integrity depends on the conformation of the paranodal junction, not on the presence of transverse bands.* Glia, 2003. **41**(3): p. 318-25.
- Nilsson, I., et al., Maturation of the hypothalamic arcuate agouti-related protein system during postnatal development in the mouse. Brain Res Dev Brain Res, 2005. 155(2): p. 147-54.
- 283. Bouret, S.G., S.J. Draper, and R.B. Simerly, *Trophic action of leptin on hypothalamic neurons that regulate feeding*. Science, 2004. **304**(5667): p. 108-110.
- 284. Simerly, R.B., *Wired on hormones: endocrine regulation of hypothalamic development.* Curr Opin Neurobiol, 2005. **15**(1): p. 81-5.
- 285. Meister, B., et al., *Neurotransmitters, neuropeptides and binding sites in the rat mediobasal hypothalamus: effects of monosodium glutamate (MSG) lesions.* Exp Brain Res, 1989. **76**(2): p. 343-68.
- 286. Kreutzberg, G.W., *Microglia: a sensor for pathological events in the CNS*. Trends Neurosci, 1996. **19**(8): p. 312-8.
- 287. Streit, W.J., M.B. Graeber, and G.W. Kreutzberg, *Functional plasticity of microglia: a review*. Glia, 1988. **1**(5): p. 301-7.

- 288. Xu, L., et al., *The stimulating effect of ghrelin on gastric motility and firing activity of gastric-distension-sensitive hippocampal neurons and its underlying regulation by the hypothalamus.* Exp Physiol, 2014. **99**(1): p. 123-35.
- Cui, Z., C.R. Gerfen, and W.S. Young, 3rd, *Hypothalamic and other connections with dorsal CA2 area of the mouse hippocampus*. J Comp Neurol, 2013. **521**(8): p. 1844-66.
- Liss, B., R. Bruns, and J. Roeper, Alternative sulfonylurea receptor expression defines metabolic sensitivity of K-ATP channels in dopaminergic midbrain neurons. EMBO J, 1999. 18(4): p. 833-46.
- 291. Ibrahim, N., et al., *Hypothalamic proopiomelanocortin neurons are glucose responsive and express K(ATP) channels.* Endocrinology, 2003. **144**(4): p. 1331-40.
- 292. Theodosis, D.T., D.A. Poulain, and S.H. Oliet, *Activity-dependent structural and functional plasticity of astrocyte-neuron interactions*. Physiol Rev, 2008. **88**(3): p. 983-1008.
- 293. Oliet, S.H., et al., *Neuron-glia interactions in the rat supraoptic nucleus*. Prog Brain Res, 2008. **170**: p. 109-17.
- 294. Miyata, S., et al., *Chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan phosphacan/RPTPbeta in the hypothalamic magnocellular nuclei*. Brain Res, 2002. **949**(1-2): p. 112-21.
- 295. Genc, S., I.A. Kurnaz, and M. Ozilgen, *Astrocyte-neuron lactate shuttle may boost more ATP supply to the neuron under hypoxic conditions--in silico study supported by in vitro expression data.* BMC Syst Biol, 2011. **5**: p. 162.
- 296. Lovatt, D., et al., *The transcriptome and metabolic gene signature of protoplasmic astrocytes in the adult murine cortex.* J Neurosci, 2007. **27**(45): p. 12255-66.
- 297. Itoh, Y., et al., *Dichloroacetate effects on glucose and lactate oxidation by neurons and astroglia in vitro and on glucose utilization by brain in vivo*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. **100**(8): p. 4879-84.
- 298. Juan De Solis, A., et al., *Postnatal undernutrition delays a key step in the maturation of hypothalamic feeding circuits*. Mol Metab, 2016. **5**(3): p. 198-209.
- 299. Ballanyi, K., *Protective role of neuronal KATP channels in brain hypoxia*. J Exp Biol, 2004. **207**(Pt 18): p. 3201-12.